From Elegance to Green:
Behavioral Economic Psychology and ESG Strategies in the Fashion and Luxury
Business

### Sommario

Introduction	4
Chapter 1: Psychological Principles in the Fashion and Luxury Business	5
1.1 Prospect Theory	7
1.2 Cognitive Biases and Heuristics	8
1.2.1 How Cognitive Biases and Heuristics Shape Consumer Preferences and	Choices 10
1.3 Expected Utility Theory and Risk Behavior: Understanding Consumer Sp	ending . 12
1.4 Market Behavior: Impact of Snob, Bandwagon, and Veblen Effects on Lu	xury
Consumption	
1.4.1 Snob Effect Technique	14
1.4.2 Snob Effect Model	14
1.4.3 Bandwagon Effect Mechanics	15
1.4.4 Bandwagon Effect Model	15
1.4.5 Veblen Effect Dynamics	15
1.4.6 Veblen Effect Model	16
Chapter 2: Behavioral Insights in Fashion Marketing	17
2.1 Framing Effect	17
2.1.2 Framing Effect in Fashion Marketing	18
2.1.3 The Power of Exclusive Framing and the Appeal of Accessibility	19
2.2 Mental Accounting	20
2.2.1 Pain of Paying	21
2.2.2 Applications in Marketing	23
2.2.3 The Power of Mental Accounting in Fashion and Luxury Advertising	24
2.2.4 Customization and Individual Mental Accounts in the Digital Era	26
2.3 Influence of Social Proof and Authority on Brand Loyalty and Consumer	Behavior
Chapter 3: ESG Practices in Fashion and Luxury	
3.1 Contextualizing Fashion Business and Luxury within the ESG Framewor	k 32
3.1.2 Impact and Pressure of the Fashion Industry on Climate	32
3.2 Strategies for Promoting Sustainable Consumption Practices through	34
Behavioral Economics	34
3.2.1 Fiscal Incentives and Public Policies	34
3.2.2 Consumer Education and Awareness	2/

3.2.3 Nudging Strategies for Sustainable Fashion	37
3.3 Case studies	38
3.3.1 Patagonia	39
3.4. Gucci and the Coexistence of Luxury and Environmental Res	ponsibility41
3.4.1 Sustainable Materials	42
3.4.2 Carbon Offset: Gucci and Carbon Neutrality	43
3.4.5 Gucci Garden	44
Conclusion	46
Bibliography	48
Web References	50

#### Introduction

In the era of globalization and increasing social awareness, the fashion and luxury sector reveals itself not only as a hub of significant economic activity but also as a domain for the expression of social and individual dynamics. This context, which transcends the mere commercialization of luxury goods, offers a unique perspective to explore the intersection between psychology, behavioral economics, and sustainability practices.

By analyzing consumer behavior in the luxury sector, influenced by a complex array of cultural, social, and economic factors, we avail ourselves of psychological theories to decipher the motivations behind consumption choices. Concurrently, behavioral economics provides essential tools for understanding deviations from rational decision-making, examining how dynamics such as the Snob Effect, Bandwagon Effect, and Veblen Effect shape the consumption of luxury goods.

Fashion marketing, employing innovative techniques that integrate psychological approaches, impacts consumer decisions. These strategies, apparent in the manipulation of "framing" and the use of social and authoritative levers, shape preferences and purchasing choices. With the growing importance of sustainability, Environmental, Social, and Governance (ESG) practices play a critical role, prompting companies to integrate ethical and ecological considerations into their business strategies.

This thesis argues that the application of these theories not only can make marketing more effective but also can guide consumers toward more sustainable consumption practices. Through the exploration of detailed case studies, we demonstrate how behavioral and psychological principles are effectively implemented by fashion and luxury brands to navigate the challenges of an evolving market and to shape the future of the sector. In conclusion, strategies will be proposed to encourage more responsible consumption behaviors, emphasizing the importance of an integrated approach that combines insights from psychology with innovation in fashion marketing.

This thesis aims to traverse the complex intersection of economics, psychology, luxury, fashion, and sustainability, revealing the interactions that drive consumer behavior in the luxury and fashion sector. Through detailed analysis and the application of behavioral and psychological theories, we seek to understand how innovative and responsible strategies can promote positive change in consumption, aligning business practices with long-term sustainability goals.

In conclusion, this introduction establishes a theoretical and practical framework within which the subsequent discussion will unfold, laying the foundation for an in-depth analysis that enriches our understanding of the fashion and luxury sector. Through this analysis, the thesis aims to provide concrete guidelines for the future of marketing and consumer behavior, addressing critical issues in a field of significant economic and cultural importance.

#### Chapter 1: Psychological Principles in the Fashion and Luxury Business

In the fashion and luxury sectors, psychology plays a crucial role in shaping consumer perceptions, desires, and decisions. This subtle link between mind and matter profoundly affects how brands and products are perceived and desired.

One of the fundamental principles is the desire for belonging. In a world dominated by image, fashion and luxury offer more than mere goods; they provide access to an exclusive club, symbols of status and prestige. Consumers are often driven by the desire to be associated with these symbols, seeking through them a sense of identity and belonging to a coveted and restricted group.

Fashion and luxury products also serve as powerful extensions of personal identity. Individuals select specific brands and styles not only for their intrinsic value but also because they believe these goods best represent who they are or aspire to be. Thus, each purchase becomes a significant personal expression that substantially contributes to defining the consumer's individual image.

The perception of value in this sector transcends the physical quality of the product. Exclusivity, craftsmanship, the history, and the narrative surrounding a brand all contribute to creating a perceived value that often exceeds the material value of the item itself. The Halo Effect, a psychological phenomenon where a brand's reputation can enhance the perception of its products, endowing them with desirable attributes and positive feelings, reinforces this concept of value<sup>1</sup>.

The Halo Effect, originally described by psychologist Edward Thorndike in 1920<sup>2</sup>, illustrates how the overall perception of a brand influences judgment on its individual products. In an industry where image and perception are critical, this effect becomes a powerful tool for influencing purchasing decisions.

A brand's reputation for exceptional quality, innovation, or sustainability can generate a positive aura that permeates all its products, regardless of their individual features. This phenomenon facilitates rapid consumer choices, often based more on general impressions than on detailed evaluations.

The importance of building and maintaining a strong brand image in the fashion and luxury sector is highlighted by the Halo Effect. Through strategic communication campaigns and engaging brand narratives, brands can positively influence consumer perception, increasing desire and demand for their products.

In luxury, the shopping experience goes beyond a mere transaction and includes a sensory and emotional experience. Retail spaces are designed not only to make sales but

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Economist. "The Halo Effect ( September 1, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A Constant Error in Psychological Ratings; Journal of Applied Psychology, 1920; pp. 25-29

also to enchant and immerse the customer in an environment that reinforces the sense of exclusivity and refinement of the brand.

Moreover, the strategy of scarcity and exclusivity is vital. Creating limited editions and exclusive collections generates a sense of urgency and desire, transforming each product into a coveted object and increasing its perceived value.

The social influence and endorsements from celebrities and influencers in the world of social media have a significant impact, becoming effective marketing tools that influence the purchasing decisions of a broad audience. Similarly, the role of emotions and storytelling in luxury marketing is critical; the ability to tell stories that evoke emotions creates an emotional connection between the consumer and the brand, elevating the product beyond its primary function and transforming it into a symbol of experiences and feelings.

In conclusion, the realm of fashion and luxury can be seen as a context where consumer psychology plays a central role. Companies that demonstrate a deep understanding and wise application of these psychological principles do not merely sell products; they market ideals, social aspirations, and identities, establishing deep and lasting relationships with their clientele. A detailed understanding of phenomena such as the Halo Effect allows brands to strategize effectively, not only in promoting their products but also in building a coherent and desirable brand identity. Through strategic communication campaigns and engaging brand narratives, brands can strengthen and maintain a strong brand image, essential for establishing enduring and meaningful relationships with their consumers<sup>3</sup>.

This approach not only enhances customer loyalty but also positions the brand advantageously in a highly competitive market, leveraging psychology to influence and guide consumer choices towards products that not only meet their needs but also amplify their status and their sense of belonging to an exclusive world. Ultimately, a brand's ability to integrate these psychological principles with its marketing and communication strategies can significantly transform consumer perception and, consequently, the brand's success in the dynamic and competitive landscape of fashion and luxury.

<sup>3</sup> Research Journal of Textile and Apparel, A study on consumer buying behaviour for fashion and luxury brands under emotional influence, vol. 26 n. 4, pp. 405-418, Sushil Kumar Bishnoi and Sukhvir Singh

6

#### 1.1 Prospect Theory

Prospect Theory, a revolutionary concept in the field of behavioral economics that has transformed our understanding of human decision-making under uncertainty, was developed by Daniel Kahneman and Amos Tversky<sup>4</sup>. This theory reveals how individuals, rather than acting as perfectly rational agents as predicted by classical economic theory, make decisions based on a subjective evaluation of relative gains and losses. The theory is structured around two distinctive phases of the decision-making process: the editing phase and the evaluation phase, each playing a critical role in shaping our choice behavior<sup>5</sup>.

Before we can effectively evaluate our options, we must organize and simplify the information available to us. This process is known as the editing phase. During this phase, we perform a series of mental operations to make the decision problem more manageable, such as aggregating similar outcomes to reduce the complexity of choices, eliminating components of options that cancel each other out to focus on the most relevant factors, and adjusting the reference point to focus on potential gains and losses rather than absolute outcomes.

These operations help set the stage for a more direct and intuitive evaluation of the choice options presented to us.

Subsequently, once the options have been simplified, we enter the evaluation phase, where they are analyzed and compared to make a decision. The central element of this phase is the value function, which describes how we assess gains and losses relative to our reference point. This phase reveals that we exhibit concavity for gains, demonstrating risk aversion when evaluating potential gains and preferring certain gains over potentially larger but uncertain gains. At the same time, displaying convexity for losses, we reveal a risk-seeking tendency in the face of losses, being more inclined to take risks to avoid a certain loss<sup>6</sup>. Finally, the value function highlights loss aversion through a discontinuity at the reference point, with losses impacting us emotionally more than equivalent gains, driving us to do everything possible to avoid them<sup>7</sup>.

7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Amos Tversky, Daniel Kahneman, "Prospect Theory: An Analysis of Decision Under Risk," (1979) Econometrica, vol. 47, no. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> A. Tversky, D. Kahneman, "The Framing of Decisions and the Psychology of Choice," (1981) Science, new series, Vol. 211, no. 4481, p. 453.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Thinking, Fast and Slow, Daniel Kahneman, Farrar Straus and Giroux, New York, pp. 270-275.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ibid., pp. 275-278.

#### 1.2 Cognitive Biases and Heuristics

Cognitive biases are systematic distortions in the way we perceive, remember, reason, and make decisions. These are subtle influences that can distort our rational and objective thinking, often operating below the level of consciousness. These biases can influence the judgments we make about people, events, and situations, leading us to make decisions based not on objective facts but on erroneous perceptions<sup>8</sup>.

Cognitive biases have evolutionary roots and develop as defense mechanisms or mental shortcuts (heuristics) that help us make quick decisions<sup>9</sup>. Although useful in certain situations, cognitive biases can lead to erroneous or irrational evaluations, especially in complex or high-pressure contexts. Among the most common biases is confirmation bias, which leads us to seek, interpret, and remember information in a way that confirms our preexisting beliefs, ignoring information that might contradict them. This bias is closely tied to the desire for cognitive consistency and the minimization of mental effort.

Another example is the availability heuristic, which leads us to assess the probability of events based on how easily we can recall relevant examples. This often causes us to overestimate the frequency of memorable or recent events, distorting our perception of statistical reality.

The anchoring effect manifests when we give excessive weight to the first piece of information received—the anchor—thereby influencing subsequent decisions, even if that information might be irrelevant<sup>10</sup>. This bias illustrates how first impressions can have a lasting impact on our decision-making process.

Survivorship bias leads us to focus on success stories while overlooking failures. This can distort our perception of reality and the probabilities of success, fostering an overly optimistic view based solely on positive experiences.

The Dunning-Kruger effect describes how individuals with low competence in a particular field tend to overestimate their abilities due to their inability to recognize their own shortcomings<sup>11</sup>. This bias highlights how a lack of self-awareness can lead to overly positive self-assessments.

Finally, hindsight bias makes us see past events as predictable and rational only after they have occurred, often leading us to believe that we could have predicted unforeseeable events. These biases profoundly influence our decisions and perceptions, frequently driving us toward irrational or erroneous conclusions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Kahneman, D. (2011). *Thinking, Fast and Slow.* New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1974). *Judgment under Uncertainty: Heuristics and Biases*. Science, 185(4157), 1124-1131

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Sunstein, C., & Thaler, R. (2008). *Nudge: Improving decisions about health, wealth and happiness.* Yale University Press, p.23

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Dunning, D., & Kruger, J. (1999). *Unskilled and unaware of it: How difficulties in recognizing one's own incompetence lead to inflated self-assessments.* Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 77(6), 1121-1134

Confirmation bias is the tendency to seek, interpret, favor, and remember information in a way that confirms one's preconceptions or hypotheses while giving less consideration or completely ignoring evidence that contradicts them. This bias is one of the most persistent and widespread in human reasoning. The mechanisms underlying confirmation bias are rooted in the desire for cognitive consistency and the minimization of mental effort. People are naturally inclined to avoid cognitive dissonance, a state of internal tension that occurs when holding two contradictory cognitions (ideas, beliefs, values) simultaneously. To maintain a coherent view of the world and themselves, individuals actively seek information that reinforces their existing beliefs and ignore those that might cause internal conflict.

Psychological studies have demonstrated confirmation bias in various experiments. For instance, people who believe in a particular conspiracy theory tend to interpret ambiguous news as evidence supporting their theory while ignoring information that refutes it. Even in scientific contexts, researchers might be inclined to pay more attention to data that support their hypotheses rather than objectively considering all available evidence.

A classic example of this phenomenon was highlighted by Peter Wason in his 1960 experiment, known as the "confirmation test" or "2-4-6 task." In this study, participants had to discover a hidden rule describing a sequence of numbers. Despite the rule being simply "numbers in ascending order," many subjects sought confirmation for their more complex hypotheses without testing rules that could have disproved them<sup>12</sup>.

Another significant study is that of Lord, Ross, and Lepper (1979), which demonstrates confirmation bias in the context of political beliefs. The authors provided two groups of college students with opposing views on the death penalty two fictitious studies: one supporting the efficacy of the death penalty in deterring crime and the other contradicting it. The results showed that both groups evaluated the study supporting their preexisting opinion as methodologically more convincing, thereby reinforcing their initial beliefs despite the contradictory evidence presented <sup>13</sup>.

These examples, among many others, illustrate the powerful impact of confirmation bias on decision-making and reasoning, highlighting the importance of awareness of this bias in our evaluations and judgments.

The availability heuristic is a mental shortcut that relies on the immediate perception of the frequency or probability of an event based on how easily an example, instance, or case comes to mind<sup>14</sup>. If a type of event is easy to remember or imagine, it is perceived as more frequent or probable, even if this does not necessarily correspond to statistical

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Wason, P.C. (1960). *On the failure to eliminate hypotheses in a conceptual task.* Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology, 12(3), 129-140

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Lord, C.G., Ross, L., & Lepper, M.R. (1979). *Biased assimilation and attitude polarization: The effects of prior theories on subsequently considered evidence*. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 37(11), 2098-2109

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Verhallen, T.M.M., & Robben, H.S.J. (1994). *An integrative view of how consumers react to scarcity*. Integrating views of on economic behaviour, p.1334

reality. This heuristic operates because the human brain evaluates frequency and probability not only based on abstract statistics but also on the immediacy and vividness of one's experiences or received information. Events that have been emotionally significant or have received extensive media coverage are particularly easy to recall, thus influencing our judgment about their frequency<sup>15</sup>.

### 1.2.1 How Cognitive Biases and Heuristics Shape Consumer Preferences and Choices

Cognitive biases are systematic distortions in the way people process and interpret information. In the context of the fashion and luxury business, these biases can significantly impact consumers' perception of value and their purchasing decisions. A key example of how these biases manifest is Confirmation Bias, which leads consumers to seek, interpret, and remember information that confirms their preexisting beliefs. In fashion, this means that if a consumer believes a specific brand represents status or quality, they are more likely to notice and value information that supports this view<sup>16</sup>. Fashion brands can feed this bias by emphasizing positive reviews and influential testimonials that reinforce the desired image.

Loss aversion, a key principle of prospect theory, illustrates how the fear of loss is psychologically more powerful than the pleasure of gain<sup>17</sup>. Marketing strategies that emphasize exclusivity or the potential of missing an opportunity (e.g., limited-time offers) exploit this tendency to stimulate quick and impulsive purchases.

Another significant bias is the Anchoring Effect<sup>18</sup>, which occurs when consumers rely on the first price they encounter as a reference point for evaluating the cost of a luxury item. This initial reference point can significantly influence their assessment of the item's value and their willingness to spend, demonstrating how cognitive biases substantially shape perception and decision dynamics in the context of luxury and fashion goods.

The Representativeness Bias leads consumers to assess the probability of an event based on how much it seems representative or typical of a category. In the context of luxury fashion, this can manifest when consumers judge the quality of a product based on its packaging or presentation, assuming that luxurious packaging indicates a high-quality product. The conjunction fallacy, a specific manifestation of representativeness bias, occurs when consumers erroneously assess the combined probability of multiple events as higher than the probability of a single event, such as believing a product is more desirable because it is both branded and a limited edition, even though rarity may not directly correlate with desirability or quality<sup>19</sup>.

<sup>16</sup> Nickerson, R. S. (1998). Confirmation bias: A ubiquitous phenomenon in many guises. Review of General Psychology, 2(2), 175-220

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ibid, p. 1336-1340

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Kahneman, D., & Tversky, A. (1979). Prospect theory: An analysis of decision under risk. Econometrica, 47(2), 263-291

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Sunstein, C. R., & Thaler, R. H. (2008). Nudge: Improving Decisions About Health, Wealth, and Happiness. New Haven: Yale University Press.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Kahneman, D. Thinking, Fast and Slow, pp. 410-418

Heuristics, on the other hand, are mental shortcuts people use to simplify decision-making processes. While useful, they can lead to inaccurate judgments or suboptimal decisions. In the fashion and luxury sector, heuristics can influence consumer choices in various ways. For example, the Availability Heuristic manifests when we tend to overestimate the likelihood of events based on how easily we can recall pertinent examples<sup>20</sup>. If a consumer frequently notices a particular fashion brand being worn, they are likely to perceive that brand as more desirable or popular, regardless of its actual prevalence or quality. The availability heuristic describes how the ease with which information or examples come to mind can influence the perception of their frequency or probability. In luxury marketing, strategies that increase a product's visibility through advertising or sponsorships can exploit this heuristic to enhance the perceived popularity or desirability of the product itself.

The anchoring effect, on the other hand, refers to the tendency to rely too heavily on the first piece of information offered (the anchor) when making decisions. Brands can utilize this effect by setting high initial prices and then offering discounts, making the discounted price appear particularly advantageous<sup>21</sup>.

Similarly, the Representativeness Heuristic comes into play when consumers estimate the probability that a certain object belongs to a specific category based on how much it reflects stereotypes associated with that category<sup>22</sup>. This process can lead consumers to quickly conclude that all products offered by a luxury brand are of high quality, even in the absence of detailed information about the product itself. These heuristics, therefore, play a fundamental role in shaping consumer perceptions and choices within the fashion universe, highlighting the importance of a deep understanding of these mechanisms for those operating in this sector.

In the fashion and luxury business, understanding these biases and heuristics is crucial for developing effective marketing strategies. The ability of a fashion or luxury brand to align its marketing and branding strategies with prevailing cognitive biases and heuristics can significantly enhance the attractiveness of its products, strategically and intentionally shaping consumers' perceptions of their value.

Such understanding begins with identifying how specific biases and heuristics shape decision-making processes. For example, drawing on the availability heuristic, brands can meticulously design advertising campaigns that not only highlight products but also deliberately place them within contexts that evoke images of success, exclusivity, and prestige. Leveraging this principle, when consumers are repeatedly exposed to images of celebrities or influencers wearing a particular brand, a mechanism is triggered whereby the brand is perceived as more desirable or popular, thus amplifying its appeal and increasing its perceived value.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Kahneman, D. Thinking, Fast and Slow, pp. 128-138

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Kahneman, D. Thinking, Fast and Slow, pp. 124-128

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1974). Judgment under Uncertainty: Heuristics and Biases. Science, 185(4157), 1124-1131

Similarly, the art of pricing in the luxury context can benefit from the skillful application of the anchoring effect. By initially introducing a high price, brands establish a high psychological reference point in the consumer's mind. This anchor ensures that any subsequently proposed price, no matter how high, is perceived in relation to that reference point, making it relatively more acceptable and increasing the likelihood of purchase<sup>23</sup>. This approach can be particularly effective in the initial sales of a new collection or the positioning of an exclusive product, where the "entry" value determines the overall perception of value.

The ultimate goal is to create a deep resonance between the brand and its audience, orchestrating consumption experiences that not only meet but exceed consumer expectations. Through the intelligent and strategic application of these psychological principles, brands can thus elevate themselves above the competition, building long-term loyalty and an emotional connection with their consumers, which is fundamental for success in the luxurious and dynamic world of fashion.

# 1.3 Expected Utility Theory and Risk Behavior: Understanding Consumer Spending

Expected Utility Theory is a fundamental concept in economic theory and decision psychology that helps explain how people make choices among risky alternatives, that is, situations where outcomes are uncertain. This theory is particularly relevant for understanding consumer behavior in the fashion and luxury sector, where purchasing decisions often involve subjective assessments of risk and uncertainty.

Expected Utility Theory posits that when an individual is faced with a set of choices with uncertain outcomes, they will choose the option that maximizes their expected utility. Utility refers to the degree of satisfaction or well-being that an individual derives from consuming goods or services. Unlike the concept of monetary value, utility is subjective and varies from person to person.

The formula for expected utility can be expressed as:

$$U(E) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (p_1 \cdot u(x_i))$$

where U(E) is the expected utility,  $p_i$  is the probability of outcome i,  $u(x_1)$  is the utility received from outcome i, and the summation extends over all possible outcomes<sup>24</sup>.

#### 1.4 Risk Behavior in the Fashion and Luxury Context

In the fashion and luxury sectors, consumers often face purchases that involve varying levels of risk and uncertainty. This uncertainty can pertain to the future value of a

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Gray Group International. (2023). Heuristics in Marketing: Steering Consumer Choices for SEO Success
 <sup>24</sup> Rabin, M. (2000). "Risk Aversion and Expected-Utility Theory: A Calibration Theorem". Econometrica,
 Vol. 68, No. 5, pp. 1281-1292

luxury item or its ability to meet deeply felt personal expectations, such as conferring status or a sense of belonging to an exclusive group. Navigating these decisions requires balancing different attitudes towards risk<sup>25</sup>. On one hand, there are individuals with a pronounced aversion to risk, who tend to favor the purchase of traditional and established luxury goods, where brand reputation and intrinsic quality serve as reliable guarantees of satisfaction. These consumers seek certainty in a predictable outcome, prioritizing security over the possibility of uncertain outcomes, even when the latter might have the same expected value.

On the other hand, there exists a group of consumers attracted by the prospect of risk, who find in uncertainty not a deterrent but a source of excitement<sup>26</sup>. These risk-seekers are often in search of cutting-edge fashion items or unique pieces that, beyond mere pleasure and novelty, promise to enhance their social status if they become widely desired. The purchase of these goods thus becomes an investment in potential social distinction as well as a source of personal satisfaction.

Between these extremes, we find consumers who exhibit risk neutrality, basing their purchasing decisions strictly on the expected utility of a good, regardless of risk fluctuations. This approach, though less common in the luxury context, reflects a pragmatic evaluation that downplays the emotional and symbolic impact of purchases, factors that are often predominant in fashion and luxury choices.

Understanding consumer risk behavior is essential for companies in the fashion and luxury sectors. This understanding can help companies develop marketing and product positioning strategies that align their goods with the utility preferences of their target market<sup>27</sup>, personalize the shopping experience and offers to meet different consumer risk tolerances, and innovate strategically, introducing new products that adequately balance novelty and reliability to attract both risk-seekers and risk-averse consumers.

A deep understanding of the various risk approaches adopted by consumers in the fashion and luxury sectors is crucial for crafting effective market strategies. Such knowledge allows companies to refine product positioning and calibrate communications to resonate with the desires and expectations of diverse audience segments. Accurately identifying consumer risk tolerance enables brands to tailor their offerings<sup>28</sup>, proposing goods that closely align with the desired balance between risk and perceived utility. This not only optimizes the effectiveness of marketing campaigns but also paves the way for more targeted and meaningful dialogue with customers, enhancing brand loyalty and fostering greater consumer retention. Ultimately, adopting an approach based on understanding the dynamics of risk in purchasing behavior can

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Von Neumann, J., & Morgenstern, O. (1944). *Theory of Games and Economic Behavior*. Princeton University Press

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Kahneman, D., & Tversky, A. (1979). *Prospect Theory: An Analysis of Decision under Risk*. Econometrica, 47(2), 263-291

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Kapferer, J.N., & Bastien, V. (2012). *The Luxury Strategy: Break the Rules of Marketing to Build Luxury Brands.* Kogan Page Publishers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Bower, J. L., & Christensen, C. M. (1995). *Disruptive Technologies: Catching the Wave*. Harvard Business Review, 73(1), 43-53

transform into a substantial competitive advantage, allowing companies to distinguish themselves in an increasingly saturated and competitive market.

Expected Utility Theory and Risk Behavior provide valuable insights into understanding and influencing consumer choices in the luxury sector, guiding business strategies in a market characterized by high uncertainty and diverse subjective preferences.

# 1.4 Market Behavior: Impact of Snob, Bandwagon, and Veblen Effects on Luxury Consumption

#### 1.4.1 Snob Effect Technique

The Snob Effect reflects an inverse relationship between the demand for a product and its widespread availability: the rarer or more perceived as rare a product is, the greater its desirability among a certain segment of consumers<sup>29</sup>. This phenomenon can be modeled through indifference curves in the context of marginal utility, where the marginal utility of exclusive luxury goods increases with their price and scarcity. Behaviorally, this translates into a greater propensity to spend on goods that confer a distinctive identity, supported by a strong component of social and personal authentication. Companies can leverage this dynamic by implementing marketing strategies that emphasize the rarity and unique history behind each product, targeting market segments that value individualism and exclusivity<sup>30</sup>.

#### 1.4.2 Snob Effect Model

The Snob Effect can be partially modeled by considering the utility function U that depends on the quantity consumed of a good q and the exclusivity e of that good:

$$U = U(q, e)$$

where:

- U is the utility perceived by the consumer,
- q is the quantity of the luxury good,
- e represents the exclusivity of the good, which may be inversely proportional to the number of people who own the good.

Exclusivity e could be expressed as  $e = \frac{1}{n}$ , where n is the number of people who own the good. Thus, utility increases as exclusivity increases.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Leibstein, H. (1950). Bandwagon, Snob, and Veblen Effects in the Theory of Consumers' Demand.\* The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 64(2), 183-207

<sup>30</sup> Belk, R. W. (1988). Possessions and the Extended Self. Journal of Consumer Research, 15(2), 139-168

#### 1.4.3 Bandwagon Effect Mechanics

The Bandwagon Effect is based on game theory and Nash equilibrium, where consumers choose products not only for their intrinsic value but also for the perceived value derived from their popularity. In economic terms, this means that the demand function for a given luxury good can exhibit positive elasticity with respect to its adoption by influential consumers. Companies can apply predictive analytics and data mining techniques to identify emerging trends and key influencers, optimizing their marketing campaigns to accelerate the bandwagon effect through viral and endorsement strategies<sup>31</sup>.

#### 1.4.4 Bandwagon Effect Model

The Bandwagon Effect can be described through the elasticity of demand with respect to the popularity *P* of the good:

$$D = D(P)$$

where:

- D is the demand for the good,
- P is an indicator of the popularity of the good.

The elasticity of demand with respect to popularity can be defined as:

$$\epsilon_{D,P} = \frac{\partial D}{\partial P} \cdot \frac{P}{D}$$

where  $\epsilon_{D,P} > 0$  indicates that demand increases with increasing popularity, characteristic of the Bandwagon Effect.

#### 1.4.5 Veblen Effect Dynamics

The Veblen Effect can be examined through the lens of conspicuous consumption theory, where the consumption of luxury goods serves as a means to signal status and wealth<sup>32</sup>. Economically, this introduces an anomaly in the typical demand curve, with a segment of consumers showing a preference for more expensive goods as a means of social differentiation. Analysis of the reserve price and willingness to pay reveals how price positioning can directly influence the perceived value of a good. Luxury companies can utilize dynamic pricing models and segmentation strategies to maximize

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Nadeau, R., Cloutier, E., & Guay, J.-H. (1993). New Evidence About the Existence of a Bandwagon Effect in the Opinion Formation Process. International Political Science Review, 14(2), 203-213

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Veblen, T. (1997. Theory of the Leisure Class. McMillan Publishers, London, 1997 (first ed. 1899)

profits and the perception of exclusivity, paying particular attention to creating brand narratives that amplify the perceived value associated with high prices<sup>33</sup>.

#### 1.4.6 Veblen Effect Model

For the Veblen Effect, the relationship between price p and demand D can be atypical, showing demand increasing with price over a certain range of high prices. This can be represented as:

$$D = f(p)$$

with

$$\frac{\partial D}{\partial p} > 0$$

over a certain range of p, where demand D increases as price p increases, contrary to the general law of demand.

In conclusion, while recognizing that these formulaic models are simplifications and that consumer behavior in the luxury sector is influenced by a multitude of psychological and social factors that are not easily quantifiable, using these formulations helps to understand the economic basis of the Snob, Bandwagon, and Veblen effects. Companies can apply these concepts to analyze pricing and marketing strategies and to develop products that better align with the market dynamics of the luxury sector.

For companies in the fashion and luxury sectors, a deep understanding of these behavioral effects and their economic foundations offers valuable guidance for developing marketing and product positioning strategies. By incorporating detailed behavioral analyses and advanced economic models, companies can design offerings that accurately reflect the complex motivations of consumers while optimizing value perception and brand loyalty. This approach not only allows for more effectively responding to market needs but also for anticipating emerging trends, establishing a solid foundation for long-term success in the dynamic and competitive landscape of fashion and luxury.

16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Bagwell, L. S., & Bernheim, B. D. (1996). Veblen Effects in a Theory of Conspicuous Consumption. The American Economic Review, 86(3), 349-373

#### **Chapter 2: Behavioral Insights in Fashion Marketing**

#### 2.1 Framing Effect

The Framing Effect represents a fundamental principle in cognitive psychology and decision theory, highlighting how the mode of presenting substantially similar information can significantly influence people's decisions and choices. This phenomenon was discovered and extensively studied by Amos Tversky and Daniel Kahneman, whose contributions have provided a solid foundation for understanding heuristics and biases in decision-making processes<sup>34</sup>.

A Framing Effect occurs when individuals alter their decisions based not on the actual data but on the way this information is presented. A striking example is the different reactions people have to situations described in terms of potential gains or losses, even though these are statistically equivalent<sup>35</sup>. The breadth of its implications is vast, influencing decisions in various fields, from medicine to finance, to everyday choices.

Tversky and Kahneman introduced "Prospect Theory," which provides a framework for analyzing how people perceive losses and gains in their decisions. They highlighted that individuals tend to evaluate outcomes relative to a reference point, often their current state, rather than in absolute terms. This theory revealed a general tendency toward risk aversion in the context of potential gains and risk-seeking behavior in scenarios of potential losses.

As people age, the Framing Effect becomes more pronounced: older adults show greater sensitivity to this phenomenon compared to young adults and adolescents, a fact that can be attributed to several factors, including greater reliance on heuristics due to limited cognitive resources and a more significant impact of emotions on decisions. Young adults, driven by novelty-seeking and an optimistic approach, tend to favor options presented positively, while children and adolescents exhibit a greater inclination towards risk, especially when they lack direct experience of the negative consequences of their choice<sup>36</sup>s.

Kahneman emphasized the importance of the Framing Effect for understanding the origins of biases in decision-making and reasoning, noting that different representations of the same problem can lead to divergent decisions. This challenges the rational agent model (Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1986). "Rational Choice and the Framing of Decisions." The Journal of Business, Vol. 59, No. 4, Part 2: The Behavioral Foundations of Economic Theory), as decisional invariance is a cornerstone of rationality, questioned by framing effects. Errors in intuitive judgments arise from failures in both the automatic system, which generates the error, and the deliberative system, which is unable to identify and correct it.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1981). "The framing of decisions and the psychology of choice." Science, 211(4481

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1985). "The Framing of Decisions and the Psychology of Choice." Behavioral Decision Making, 25-41

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Druckman, J. (2001). "The Implications of Framing Effects for Citizen Competence." Political Behavior, 23(3), 225-256

The distinction between automatic and controlled processes can also be traced at the brain level, with regions related to automatic cognitive activity located in the posterior (occipital), superior (parietal), and lateral (temporal) parts of the brain. The prefrontal cortex, in particular, serves as an "executive" center, coordinating inputs from various regions to formulate action plans.

Understanding the brain as an entity that can operate in both automatic and controlled modes leads us to consider how decisions, initially influenced by the Framing Effect and processes, are made. Automaticity is characterized by the absence of conscious effort: ideas simply surface. It is the automatic activation of long-learned mnemonic sequences, triggered by specific stimuli, proceeding without volitional control, not taxing the system's processing capacity, and not requiring conscious attention. Such sequences can stem from rational reasoning processes and, once memorized, are retrieved and used automatically, even in contexts different from those in which they were learned.

#### 2.1.2 Framing Effect in Fashion Marketing

In exploring the Framing Effect in fashion marketing, it is crucial to consider Kahneman's insights on decision-making processes. His neuropsychological analysis suggests that product presentation activates different mechanisms in the brain, influencing consumer judgment and choices<sup>37</sup>.

The Framing Effect constitutes a crucial component in the marketing context of both the fashion and luxury sectors. It is based on the ability to shape consumer decisions through the presentation of options in different ways, eliciting varied reactions and decisions in response to the same information presented with different frames.

One of the most evident applications of the Framing Effect concerns the presentation of the products themselves. Fashion, especially in the luxury segment, is not merely a collection of clothing items but represents the expression of a lifestyle, status, and identity. The Framing Effect allows fashion brands to transform an ordinary garment into a symbol of elegance, innovation, or exclusivity. Accurate product presentation can generate emotions and desire in consumers, prompting them to consider the purchase as a personal statement<sup>38</sup>.

Similarly, the endorsement by celebrities and influencers plays a significant role in the fashion and luxury industry. The choice of these personalities to wear or promote a brand is not accidental; it is based on the Framing Effect, as the positive perception associated with such figures directly influences the brand's perception<sup>39</sup>. When consumers see a product worn by a celebrity or recommended by an influencer, the product becomes immediately desirable and aligned with an aspirational lifestyle.

<sup>38</sup> Solomon, M. R., & Rabolt, N. J. (2009). "Consumer Behavior in Fashion." Pearson Education

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Kahneman, D. (2011). "Thinking, Fast and Slow." Farrar, Straus and Giroux

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> McCracken, G. (1989). "Who is the celebrity endorser? Cultural foundations of the endorsement process." Journal of Consumer Research, 16(3), 310-321

However, it is crucial to emphasize the importance of ethics in using the Framing Effect in fashion and luxury marketing. Product presentation must be conducted responsibly and truthfully, as deceptive manipulation can damage and undermine consumer trust and brand reputation. Therefore, ethical responsibility is a central element in applying the Framing Effect<sup>40</sup>.

Moving to the aspect of product presentation in fashion, it plays a crucial role in consumer perception and decisions. The way a product is presented can significantly influence how it is perceived by consumers.

#### 2.1.3 The Power of Exclusive Framing and the Appeal of Accessibility

Behavioral psychology and behavioral economics provide an intriguing lens through which to explore how a fashion product can be perceived differently based on the framing used, for instance, whether it is presented as "exclusive" or "accessible" <sup>14</sup>.

When a fashion product is presented as "exclusive," its appeal can reach exorbitant levels. This framing exploits people's innate desire to belong to select groups and stand out from the crowd, activating the scarcity effect and creating the impression that the product is available only to a lucky few. This evokes a sense of desire and status among consumers<sup>42</sup>.

Behavioral psychology teaches us that people tend to seek products and experiences that reflect their identity or aspirations. Consequently, with "exclusive" products, consumers aspiring to a luxurious lifestyle or a sense of uniqueness are more inclined to consider the purchase. This framing can enhance the perceived value of the product, allowing brands to set higher prices and generate strong demand<sup>43</sup>.

On the other hand, presenting a product as "accessible" can attract a different audience. This framing emphasizes the idea that the product is within everyone's reach, encouraging a wide range of consumers to consider it. Behavioral psychology suggests that accessibility can generate a sense of comfort and security in consumers. When a clothing item is described as "accessible," consumers may feel less intimidated by the idea of making a purchase<sup>44</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Kotler, P., & Armstrong, G. (2018). "Principles of Marketing." Pearson

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ariely, D. (2008). Predictably Irrational: The Hidden Forces That Shape Our Decisions. HarperCollins)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Cialdini, R. B. (2009). Influence: Science and Practice. Pearson Education

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Berger, J., & Heath, C. (2007). "Where consumers diverge from others: Identity signaling and product domains." Journal of Consumer Research, 34(2), 121-134

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Nunes, J. C., & Drèze, X. (2006). "Your loyalty program is betraying you." Harvard Business Review, 84(4), 124-131

Additionally, accessibility can foster a sense of belonging to a broader community. Consumers might be attracted to the idea of sharing a fashion style with a larger group of people, creating a sense of belonging and social connection<sup>45</sup>.

It is important to emphasize that framing is not a binary choice between exclusivity and accessibility. Many fashion brands strive to find a balance between these two approaches. For example, a brand might present a main product line as "accessible" to reach a broad audience while simultaneously introducing "exclusive" limited collections to create a sense of scarcity and desire among consumers<sup>46</sup>.

In conclusion, the Framing Effect is fundamental in fashion and luxury marketing. The presentation of fashion and luxury products plays a crucial role in consumer perception and decisions. Brands aim to satisfy diverse needs and aspirations by creating a range of diversified products. Ethics is essential in employing these strategies to maintain consumer trust. Overall, the Framing Effect helps establish authentic connections between consumers and brands, transforming products into symbols of style and identity.

#### 2.2 Mental Accounting

Mental accounting, a concept developed in the field of behavioral economics by Richard Thaler, is articulated through various principles that reveal the complexity with which individuals manage their finances on a psychological level <sup>47</sup>. This approach not only challenges the traditional assumption of the fungibility of money but also uncovers the profound impact of our financial decisions on the perception of personal well-being.

One of the fundamental pillars of mental accounting is the segregation of gains and losses into distinct mental accounts. Individuals tend to treat gains and losses differently depending on how they are "framed" or presented, and how they relate to specific mental accounts<sup>48</sup>. The tendency to segregate gains and losses reflects a subjective evaluation process deeply rooted in human psychology. For example, an individual might perceive a work bonus as a segregated gain to be allocated to discretionary or luxury spending, whereas the same amount received as a reimbursement for a necessary expense might be mentally allocated to a savings or debt repayment<sup>49</sup>.

Mental accounting also involves using specific reference points within mental accounts to evaluate transactions. These reference points, which can be based on personal expectations, previous spending benchmarks, or social comparisons, serve as bases for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Schau, H. J., Muñiz Jr, A. M., & Arnould, E. J. (2009). "How brand community practices create value." Journal of Marketing, 73(5), 30-51

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Kapferer, J. N., & Bastien, V. (2012). The Luxury Strategy: Break the Rules of Marketing to Build Luxury Brands. Kogan Page

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Thaler, R. H. (1999). "Mental Accounting Matters." Journal of Behavioral Decision Making, 12(3), 183-206

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Thaler, R. H. (1985). "Mental Accounting and Consumer Choice." Marketing Science, 4(3), 199-214 degree account (Shefrin, H. M., & Thaler, R. H. (1988). "The Behavioral Life-Cycle Hypothesis." Economic Inquiry, 26(4), 609-643

comparison that influence value perception and guide spending decisions<sup>50</sup>. The psychological concept of anchoring plays a key role here: people anchor their evaluations of a current financial transaction to existing reference points in their mental accounts, which can lead to distortions in the decision-making process<sup>51</sup>.

Mental accounting not only affects our ability to make rational economic decisions but also reveals the depth of human psychology's impact on our perceptions of loss and gain. The implications of this decision-making process extend beyond the financial sphere, influencing our sense of satisfaction and overall psychological well-being<sup>52</sup>. Understanding how we mentally manage our resources can provide valuable insights for improving our financial decisions, increasing awareness of cognitive traps that can lead to suboptimal choices<sup>53</sup>.

Mental accounting is a concept that significantly enriches our understanding of economic behavior, laying the groundwork for a more in-depth investigation into the intersections between economics and psychology. By analyzing how individuals categorize and evaluate their financial transactions, we can begin to comprehend the deep roots of consumer behavior and develop strategies to navigate the complexities of daily financial decisions with greater awareness and intentionality.

#### 2.2.1 Pain of Paying

The "pain of paying," a term introduced by Ofer Zellermayer in his doctoral dissertation under the supervision of Drazen Prelec and George Loewenstein<sup>54</sup>, refers to the psychological discomfort or distress that people experience when spending money. Mental accounting modulates this pain based on the context of the expenditure and the mental account from which the funds are withdrawn. The pain is often more pronounced in transactions that quickly deplete a mental account perceived as limited or valuable, highlighting the importance of emotions in financial decision-making<sup>55</sup>. This adverse experience is closely tied to the perception of value and the manner in which money is allocated among various mental accounts that individuals, often unconsciously, create to manage their financial resources.

The pain of paying manifests with varying intensity based on several factors, including the method of payment, the mental categorization of the expense, and the visibility of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Kahneman, D., & Tversky, A. (1979). "Prospect Theory: An Analysis of Decision under Risk." Econometrica, 47(2), 263-291

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1974). "Judgment under Uncertainty: Heuristics and Biases." Science, 185(4157), 1124-1131

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Prelec, D., & Loewenstein, G. (1998). "The Red and the Black: Mental Accounting of Savings and Debt." Marketing Science, 17(1), 4-28

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Thaler, R. H., & Sunstein, C. R. (2008). Nudge: Improving Decisions About Health, Wealth, and Happiness. Yale University Press

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Zellermayer, Ofer. *The pain of paying*. Ph.D. Thesis, Dept. of Social and Decision Sciences, Carnegie Mellon University, 1996

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> (Thaler, R. H. (1999). "Mental Accounting Matters." Journal of Behavioral Decision Making, 12(3), 183-206).

the financial transaction. Mental accounting plays a crucial role in modulating this pain, directly influencing how expenses are perceived and evaluated.

Studies have shown that the method of payment can significantly affect the level of pain experienced. Cash payments tend to be perceived as more painful compared to using credit cards or electronic payment systems, as the physical transfer of money makes the loss more tangible and immediate<sup>56</sup>.

Mental accounting implies that expenses are allocated into different mental categories, each with its own set of expectations and perceived values. Expenses that quickly deplete a mental account considered limited or of particular value tend to generate greater pain<sup>57</sup>. For example, spending a significant amount from a limited budget for "fun" can cause more discomfort than the same expenditure from a larger, less restricted budget.

The perception of pain is also influenced by the visibility and tangibility of the transaction. Expenses that are immediately visible and tangible, such as seeing cash decrease in a wallet, can intensify the pain of paying. Conversely, less visible transactions, such as those conducted online, can attenuate this sensation, making it easier to part with money<sup>58</sup>.

Understanding the pain of paying and its connection to mental accounting offers valuable insights for designing marketing and pricing strategies. For example, companies can structure their offerings and payment methods in ways that minimize the perceived discomfort of consumers, thereby encouraging increased spending <sup>59</sup>. Additionally, personalizing shopping experiences based on consumer perception and behavior can help mitigate the pain of paying, enhancing customer satisfaction and loyalty<sup>60</sup>.

The pain of paying highlights the deep interconnection between financial psychology and consumer decisions. Mental accounting, with its principles of segregation and evaluation of resources, proves fundamental in deciphering and influencing individual economic behavior, while also offering insights for more empathetic and consumeroriented marketing approaches.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Raghubir, P., & Srivastava, J. (2008). "Monopoly Money: The Effect of Payment Coupling and Form on Spending Behavior." Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied, 14(3), 213-225

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Heath, C., & Soll, J. B. (1996). "Mental Budgeting and Consumer Decisions." Journal of Consumer Research, 23(1), 40-52

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Soman, D. (2001). "Effects of Payment Mechanism on Spending Behavior: The Role of Rehearsal and Immediacy of Payments." Journal of Consumer Research, 27(4), 460-474

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Prelec, D., & Simester, D. (2001). "Always Leave Home Without It: A Further Investigation of the Credit-Card Effect on Willingness to Pay." Marketing Letters, 12(1), 5-12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Chatterjee, P., & Rose, R. L. (2012). "Do Payment Mechanisms Change the Way Consumers Perceive Products?" Journal of Consumer Research, 38(6), 1129-1139

#### 2.2.2 Applications in Marketing

In the context of marketing, mental accounting can be leveraged to influence consumers' perception of value and their purchasing decisions. Pricing strategies, offer presentations, and loyalty programs can be designed to align with consumers' mental accounts, thereby maximizing the attractiveness of proposals and encouraging desired spending behaviors<sup>61</sup>.

Companies can exploit the concept of mental accounting to reduce the pain of paying by offering deferred payment options or promotions that enhance the perceived value of the purchase. For example, promoting vacation packages that include flight, accommodation, and activities can be perceived as more advantageous than purchasing services separately, as consumers view the overall offer as an opportunity to optimize spending from multiple mental accounts dedicated to leisure, travel, and personal experience<sup>62</sup>. These strategies not only improve customer satisfaction but can also strengthen loyalty towards companies.

Mental accounting has implications for the design of financial products and public policies. Financial instruments that facilitate the management of accounts dedicated to specific goals can help individuals better organize their financial resources, promoting more responsible saving and investment behaviors <sup>63</sup>.

Mental accounting represents a revolutionary approach to understanding and influencing individuals' economic behavior. It provides a psychological explanation for economic decisions that may appear irrational in light of traditional economic models, but which actually reflect the complex nature of human decision-making <sup>64</sup>. Its application in marketing, financial product design, and public policy can therefore significantly enhance the effectiveness of communication, sales, and intervention strategies, directly addressing the mechanisms by which people allocate their financial and emotional resources. Through a greater understanding of these processes, companies and policymakers can create conditions that promote more informed and satisfying choices for individuals, positively influencing consumption and investment behaviors<sup>65</sup>.

<sup>62</sup> Thaler, R. H. (1985). "Mental Accounting and Consumer Choice." Marketing Science, 4(3), 199-214

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Gourville, J. T., & Soman, D. (1998). "Payment Depreciation: The Effects of Temporally Separating Payments from Consumption." Journal of Consumer Research, 25(2), 160-174

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Benartzi, S., & Thaler, R. H. (2007). "Heuristics and Biases in Retirement Savings Behavior." Journal of Economic Perspectives, 21(3), 81-104

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Shefrin, H. M., & Thaler, R. H. (1988). "The Behavioral Life-Cycle Hypothesis." Economic Inquiry, 26(4), 609-643

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Prelec, D., & Loewenstein, G. (1998). "The Red and the Black: Mental Accounting of Savings and Debt." Marketing Science, 17(1), 4-28

#### 2.2.3 The Power of Mental Accounting in Fashion and Luxury Advertising

The integration of mental accounting into fashion advertising strategies provides brands with a powerful tool to influence purchasing behavior. By carefully considering the psychological dynamics that drive consumers' financial decisions, fashion companies can design advertising campaigns that not only boost sales but also strengthen the emotional connection and loyalty towards the brand. The ability to navigate and exploit the complexities of mental accounting translates into greater effectiveness in positioning fashion products as indispensable elements in consumers' lives. The mental accounting approach in fashion advertising focuses on how advertising campaigns influence consumers' value perception and purchasing decisions by subtly manipulating the psychological categorization of expenses. In the dynamic fashion sector, where goods are often seen as extensions of personal identity and vehicles of expression, advertising that leverages mental accounting can drive consumer behavior in particularly effective ways.

Framing a product as an "investment" rather than an "expense" exploits mental accounting by prompting consumers to evaluate the purchase as part of a mental account dedicated to durable goods or items of increasing value over time. This can mitigate the pain of paying, as the cost is perceived as justified by a future benefit rather than as an immediate loss.

Fashion, as a form of self-expression, imbues products with emotional and social meanings. Advertisements that connect a fashion item to a desired emotional state or an ideal self can motivate consumers to reallocate their mental resources, increasing the propensity to spend in categories they might otherwise consider superfluous. The effectiveness of this strategy lies in its ability to transform a piece of clothing or an accessory from a mere object into a symbol of personal achievement or belonging <sup>66</sup>.

Special offers or seasonal promotions are strategically framed to activate specific mental accounts associated with deals or special occasions. By creating a sense of urgency or exclusivity, advertisements can prompt consumers to perceive offers as unique opportunities to use funds allocated for "special occasions," thereby increasing the likelihood of purchase even when initially budgeted for other purposes<sup>67</sup>.

The integration of mental accounting into luxury marketing elevates advertising strategies by leveraging consumer psychology to influence purchasing decisions deeply rooted in desires for status, exclusivity, and identity. In the luxury sector, where purchases go beyond mere functionality to touch upon personal aspirations and fulfillment, mental accounting becomes an even more powerful tool <sup>68</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Ariely, D., & Norton, M. I. (2009). "Conceptual Consumption." Annual Review of Psychology, 60, 475-499

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Gourville, J. T., & Soman, D. (1998). "Payment Depreciation: The Effects of Temporally Separating Payments from Consumption." Journal of Consumer Research, 25(2), 160-174

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Danziger, P. N. (2005). Let Them Eat Cake: Marketing Luxury to the Masses--as Well as the Classes. Dearborn Trade Publishing

Luxury is characterized by its intrinsic link to exclusivity and uniqueness. Luxury consumers often perceive their purchases as extensions of their identity and social status. In this context, mental accounting can profoundly influence how these goods are valued. Advertising that frames luxury products as investments in oneself or as symbols of achievement can prompt consumers to justify significant expenses by categorizing them as expressions of personal success or well-deserved rewards<sup>69</sup>.

Luxury lends itself to a high degree of personalization, allowing consumers to feel unique and distinct. Advertising that promotes customizable products or bespoke experiences speaks directly to mental accounts dedicated to exclusivity and individuality. By facilitating the creation of an emotional bond between the consumer and the product, this strategy can significantly increase perceived value, overcoming traditional price barriers<sup>70</sup>.

Consequently, the perception of scarcity plays a crucial role in the luxury sector. Campaigns that emphasize limited availability or exclusive access to a product can activate mental accounting related to unique opportunities, prompting consumers to view the purchase as a once-in-a-lifetime chance. This approach can reduce the pain of paying, as the cost is perceived as secondary to the value of acquiring something rare and desirable <sup>71</sup>.

The narratives surrounding luxury brands are essential in building a perception of intrinsic and historical value. Advertising that weaves stories around craftsmanship, tradition, or innovation can influence mental accounting by linking the purchase to a sense of participation in something greater than a mere commercial exchange. These stories can transform objects into symbols, imbuing each purchase with meaning and reducing the associated pain of spending<sup>72</sup>.

In luxury marketing, mental accounting provides a lens through which to explore and influence the complex motivations behind high-value purchases. By understanding and applying the principles of mental accounting, luxury brands can develop advertising strategies that resonate emotionally and psychologically with their consumers, promoting purchasing as an act rich in meaning and value. In a sector where consumption transcends functionality to embrace self-expression, the ability to navigate the psychology of spending is fundamental to creating successful campaigns that capture consumers' imaginations and bind them indelibly to the brand<sup>73</sup>.

<sup>72</sup> Beverland, M. B. (2004). "Uncovering 'theories-in-use': Building luxury wine brands." European Journal of Marketing, 38(3/4), 446-466

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Silverstein, M. J., & Fiske, N. (2003). "Luxury for the Masses." Harvard Business Review, 81(4), 48-57

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Kastanakis, M. N., & Balabanis, G. (2012). "Between the mass and the class: Antecedents of the 'bandwagon' luxury consumption behavior." Journal of Business Research, 65(10), 1399-1407

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Cialdini, R. B. (2009). Influence: Science and Practice. Pearson

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Hagtvedt, H., & Patrick, V. M. (2009). "The broad embrace of luxury: Hedonic potential as a driver of brand extendibility." Journal of Consumer Psychology, 19(4), 608-618).

#### 2.2.4 Customization and Individual Mental Accounts in the Digital Era

The advent of digital marketing and analytics allows for unprecedented customization of advertising campaigns, enabling fashion brands to target advertising messages that resonate with the specific mental accounts of highly defined audience segments. This holistic approach not only enhances the effectiveness of advertising campaigns but also increases consumer engagement by offering a brand experience that aligns with individual expectations and preferences<sup>74</sup>.

The digital era has radically transformed the marketing landscape, particularly in the fashion and luxury sectors, thanks to the introduction of advanced data analytics and personalization technologies. These tools enable brands not only to understand the desires and preferences of their consumers on an individual scale but also to tailor their advertising strategies to respond in a targeted and meaningful way <sup>75</sup>.

Customization of advertising campaigns leverages demographic, behavioral, and psychographic data to create messages that speak directly to the needs, desires, and mental accounts of consumers. This level of personalization ensures that product and service offerings are perceived as highly relevant and attractive from the consumer's perspective, thereby maximizing the effectiveness of the advertising message<sup>76</sup>.

Individual mental accounts, a concept at the heart of mental accounting, represent the different categories into which consumers divide their financial resources. Understanding these accounts allows brands to position their products in ways that resonate with specific consumer values or spending goals. For example, a sportswear brand might target advertising messages to mental accounts related to wellness and physical activity, while a luxury jewelry brand might focus on mental accounts associated with status expression and the celebration of significant moments <sup>77</sup>.

Digital marketing offers brands a variety of channels and tools to execute highly personalized advertising campaigns. Social media platforms like Facebook, Instagram, TikTok, and Pinterest allow for detailed segmentation and targeting based on consumers' interests, behaviors, and previous interactions. Additionally, email marketing and content marketing can be tailored to address specific interests or stages of the consumer's purchase journey<sup>78</sup>.

Customization in digital marketing offers several key benefits, including increased engagement, as targeted messages tend to generate higher engagement from consumers because they are perceived as more relevant and valuable; customer loyalty, where

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Kotler, P., Armstrong, G., Harris, L. C., & Piercy, N. (2017). Principles of Marketing. Pearson

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Wedel, M., & Kannan, P. K. (2016). "Marketing Analytics for Data-Rich Environments." Journal of Marketing, 80(6), 97-121

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Fournier, S., & Avery, J. (2011). "The Uninvited Brand." Business Horizons, 54(3), 193-207

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Dholakia, U. M. (2016). "How Customer Self-Determination Influences Relational Marketing Outcomes: A Meta-Analysis." Journal of Marketing Research, 53(2), 263-276

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Lamberton, C., & Stephen, A. T. (2016). "A Thematic Exploration of Digital, Social Media, and Mobile Marketing: Research Evolution from 2000 to 2015 and an Agenda for Future Inquiry." Journal of Marketing, 80(6), 146-172

customization helps build a deeper relationship between the consumer and the brand, fostering loyalty and repeat purchases; and ROI efficiency, where targeting consumers with personalized messages reduces advertising waste and improves the return on investment of campaigns <sup>79</sup>.

While customization in digital marketing offers advantages in terms of consumer engagement and communication effectiveness, it raises critical issues related to data privacy and ethical responsibility. These challenges are not only a matter of legal compliance but also involve maintaining consumer trust and brand integrity<sup>80</sup>.

The collection and analysis of personal data for campaign customization require meticulous management of privacy. Global regulations, such as the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR)<sup>81</sup> in the European Union and the California Consumer Privacy Act (CCPA)<sup>82</sup> in the United States, establish strict guidelines for handling personal data. Companies must ensure they obtain explicit consent for data collection and use, provide transparency on how data is used, and offer users the ability to access or request the deletion of their data<sup>83</sup>.

A technical example of ethical data management is found in "Privacy by Design" practices, which incorporate privacy protection into the design phase of products and services. This approach involves minimizing collected data, limiting the scope of its use, and implementing robust security measures to protect data from unauthorized access or breaches<sup>84</sup>.

Beyond legal concerns, there are ethical issues related to the use of personal data in customization. Detailed consumer profiling and extreme personalization can lead to manipulative practices, where consumer decisions are steered in ways that may not be in their best interest<sup>85</sup>.

An area of ethical concern is the "filter bubble" created by personalization, which can limit the diversity of information and experiences to which consumers are exposed, reinforcing existing biases and reducing exposure to new ideas<sup>86</sup>.

To address these challenges, companies must adopt transparency policies, allowing consumers to clearly understand how their data is used. Additionally, it is essential to

83 Schwartz, P. M., & Solove, D. J. (2011). "The PII Problem: Privacy and a New Concept of Personally Identifiable Information." New York University Law Review, 86, 1814-1894

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Ansari, A., & Mela, C. F. (2003). "E-Customization." Journal of Marketing Research, 40(2), 131-145

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Culnan, M. J., & Armstrong, P. K. (1999). "Information Privacy Concerns, Procedural Fairness, and Impersonal Trust: An Empirical Investigation." Organization Science, 10(1), 104-115

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council. Eur-lex.europa.eu

<sup>82</sup> California Consumer Privacy Act, CCPA, 2018

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Cavoukian, A. (2010). "Privacy by Design: The 7 Foundational Principles." Information and Privacy Commissioner of Ontario, Canada

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Zwick, D., & Dholakia, N. (2004). "Consumer subjectivity in the age of internet: The radical concept of personalization." Marketing Theory, 4(1-2), 201-222

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Pariser, E. (2011). The Filter Bubble: What the Internet is Hiding from You. Penguin Press

offer users meaningful control over their information, enabling them to modify personalization preferences or opt out<sup>87</sup>.

Adopting high standards in data management and campaign customization not only helps meet legal requirements but also strengthens consumer trust in the brand. Companies that demonstrate a genuine commitment to privacy and ethics in data management are better positioned to build long-term relationships with their customers<sup>88</sup>.

## 2.3 Influence of Social Proof and Authority on Brand Loyalty and Consumer Behavior

In the dynamic and ever-evolving fashion and luxury sector, social proof and authority emerge as fundamental psychological pillars that shape and guide consumer behavior. These concepts, deeply rooted in social psychology, play a crucial role in determining how consumers perceive value, develop brand loyalty, and make purchasing decisions. The effective strategic application of these principles can thus transform the presentation and marketing of fashion and luxury products, influencing not only the attractiveness of an item but also building a profound sense of desirability and aspiration around the brand.

Social proof, which leverages the human tendency to follow group behavior, proves particularly powerful in an era dominated by social media, where the opinions and choices of influencers, celebrities, and peers can rapidly alter trends and consumption paradigms<sup>89</sup>. Similarly, authority, derived from the credibility and respect granted to experts or iconic figures, can significantly enhance the perception of value and authenticity of a fashion brand<sup>90</sup>, establishing it as a benchmark for quality and style.

These principles, when masterfully woven into marketing strategies, not only draw attention to the brand but also establish an emotional and psychological connection with the consumer<sup>91</sup>, influencing their choices on a deeper, more intuitive level. Understanding and employing social proof and authority in fashion and luxury marketing not only outlines the ways through which brands can effectively communicate their unique value but also paves the way for creating consumer experiences that resonate deeply with the audience's aspirations and desires<sup>92</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Nissenbaum, H. (2011). "A Contextual Approach to Privacy Online." Daedalus, 140(4), 32-48

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Martin, K., & Murphy, P. (2017). "The role of data privacy in marketing." Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 45(2), 135-155

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Berger, J. (2013). "Contagious: How to Build Word of Mouth in the Digital Age". Simon and Schuster <sup>90</sup> Solomon, M. R. (2014). "Consumer Behavior: Buying, Having, and Being". Pearson

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> McNeil, B. J., Pauker, S. G., Sox, H. C., & Tversky, A. (1982). "On the Elicitation of Preferences for Alternative Therapies". New England Journal of Medicine, 306(21), 1259-1262

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> March, J. G. (1978). "Bounded Rationality, Ambiguity, and the Engineering of Choice". Bell Journal of Economics, 9(2), 587-608

The psychological influence of social conformity, encompassing both normative and informational influence, is rooted in mechanisms deeply embedded in the human psyche. These psychological processes emerge from our innate need to belong and the necessity to navigate the social environment effectively. To understand how and why these mechanisms influence individual behavior, it is essential to explore the foundations of social conformity under a psychological lens.

Normative influence reflects the perceived pressure individuals feel to conform to social expectations to gain acceptance and approval within a group. This psychological phenomenon originates from the fundamental human need for belonging, an evolutionary force that has ensured the survival and well-being of our ancestors through social cohesion. When people perceive that their behavior aligns with group norms, they experience a sense of security and inclusion, while deviation from these norms can evoke social anxiety and isolation.

Informational influence, on the other hand, occurs when individuals conform to the opinions or behaviors of others in uncertain contexts, viewing the group as a reliable source of information. This mechanism is based on the assumption that the masses or authoritative figures possess knowledge or insights that the individual lacks, making conformity a rational choice for making informed decisions. The tendency to seek and follow group guidance in ambiguous situations is a manifestation of our natural risk aversion and instinctive pursuit of decision-making efficacy.

The psychological process underlying social conformity can be understood through the concept of "self-monitoring," which refers to individuals' ability to regulate their behavior based on social cues. High levels of self-monitoring drive individuals to be particularly sensitive to social norms and expectations, adjusting their behavior to align with the social context. This behavioral regulation is guided by the constant evaluation of social feedback and the willingness to maintain harmony and acceptance within the group.

Normative and informational influence, therefore, are not mere external manifestations of social pressure but reflect complex psychological evaluations that individuals perform to navigate the social fabric. These conformity mechanisms ensure that through observation, imitation, and adaptation, individuals can successfully integrate into society, gaining social approval while minimizing uncertainty and dissent.

Social conformity and its underlying principles of normative and informational influence result from a profound interaction between the human need for belonging, the search for guidance in uncertain contexts, and the continuous effort of self-regulation in response to the social environment. These psychological mechanisms not only facilitate social integration and cohesion but also significantly influence individual decisions and behaviors, highlighting the powerful force of social psychology in shaping human life.

In the fashion context, social conformity manifests through the adoption of styles, trends, and brands perceived as popular or endorsed by influential figures within a given social or cultural context. This phenomenon is amplified by the impact of mass media and social networks, which act as catalysts in increasing the visibility of certain trends

and promoting behavior models rapidly emulated by a broad audience. The influence of celebrities, influencers, and public figures in the fashion sector exemplifies how social conformity can be leveraged to guide purchasing decisions, creating a strong sense of desire and belonging around specific brands or products.

The application of social conformity in fashion marketing employs techniques that emphasize social acceptance and belonging to a desired group as key factors in advertising strategies. Campaigns highlighting the adoption of a product by admired figures or underscoring the popularity of an item within a specific group can stimulate an emotional response in consumers, pushing them to conform to highlighted trends to feel part of a community.

This dynamic relies on the assumption that individuals are more inclined to adopt behaviors and consumption choices they perceive as aligned with the values and expectations of their reference social group. Consequently, fashion companies that position their products as key elements for achieving such alignment can significantly influence purchasing decisions, exploiting social conformity as leverage to enhance their market attractiveness and desirability.

At the intersection of psychology and marketing, applying the principles of social proof and authority reveals a deep connection with decision theory and judgmental thinking. Daniel Kahneman's work, illustrated in his book "Thinking, Fast and Slow" provides a theoretical foundation for understanding how these mechanisms influence consumer decision-making. Offering a fundamental framework for understanding how individuals process information and make decisions, an understanding that finds direct application in marketing, particularly in the fashion and luxury sectors.

System 1 is characterized by fast, automatic, and often emotional thought processes. This system operates without conscious effort, guiding much of our daily behavior and immediate decisions. It is responsible for our first impressions and instinctive reactions, which can be deeply influenced by external factors such as images, sounds, and particularly social proof. In the fashion context, System 1 can be activated by popular trends on social media or celebrity endorsements, leading consumers to desire a product simply because it is seen as desirable by their social network or authoritative figures.

System 2, on the other hand, is deliberative, logical, and requires conscious effort to be activated. This system is engaged when faced with tasks requiring attention, such as solving complex problems or evaluating options before making an important decision. In fashion marketing, engaging System 2 can occur when consumers take time to assess the quality, value, and sustainability of a garment, weighing this information before making a purchase.

The distinction between these two thinking systems has significant implications for marketing. To activate System 1, advertising campaigns can leverage captivating visuals, emotional testimonials, or social proof to create an almost immediate response.

-

<sup>93</sup> Kahneman, D. (2011). Thinking, Fast and Slow. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, p.80-109

This approach is particularly effective in viral campaigns or advertisements aiming to generate a rapid impact and strong desirability around a product or brand.

Conversely, to engage System 2, marketing must provide detailed information, demonstrations of value, and content inviting reflection, encouraging consumers to devote time and mental energy to fully understand what is being offered. This can be particularly relevant for high-end luxury products, where the purchase decision may require careful consideration of long-term value, craftsmanship quality, and product exclusivity.

The most effective strategy in fashion and luxury marketing might not depend solely on activating one of the two systems but on their synergy. Creating campaigns that capture attention through System 1 while providing sufficient information to engage System 2, brands can maximize their impact, enhancing the instant desirability of their products while simultaneously building a foundation for more considered and thoughtful purchase decisions.

Understanding Kahneman's thinking systems provides marketing professionals with valuable tools to design campaigns that not only resonate immediately with the audience but also encourage deeper reflection and a lasting connection with the brand. In this way, fashion and luxury marketing can navigate the intersection between instant impulse and critical evaluation, leveraging psychology to holistically influence consumer behavior.

By adopting this approach, brands can articulate strategies that intercept consumers at various levels of the decision-making process, from the initial visual and emotional attraction to the logical and rational evaluation. For example, a campaign featuring a beloved influencer wearing a new fashion item first captures attention through System 1, leveraging social proof and authority. Subsequently, by providing detailed information on the product's sustainable design, brand history, or craftsmanship uniqueness, System 2 is engaged, allowing consumers to justify their purchase decision on more solid and considered grounds.

This duality in the marketing approach not only increases conversion possibilities but also strengthens the perception of brand value in consumers' minds. Providing stimuli that activate System 1 can enhance immediate relevance and brand visibility, while engaging System 2 can improve customer loyalty and post-purchase satisfaction, as decisions made after careful consideration tend to be more gratifying and less prone to regret.

#### Chapter 3: ESG Practices in Fashion and Luxury

#### 3.1 Contextualizing Fashion Business and Luxury within the ESG Framework

In the contemporary landscape of the Fashion Business and Luxury sectors, attention to ESG (Environmental, Social, and Governance) practices is becoming central, representing not only a challenge but also an opportunity for renewal and differentiation in the market. Traditionally one of the most impactful industries in terms of environmental damage due to its massive carbon emissions and pollution of water and soil, the fashion industry is undergoing a crucial transformation. Growing social pressure, heightened by increased social awareness and activism, often amplified by social media, is pushing companies towards an urgent rethinking of their operational models and a greater integration of sustainable practices into their core values and business models.

This transformation is driven not only by the necessity to comply with stricter environmental regulations and the rising demand for transparency and accountability from consumers but also by the emergence of new market opportunities linked to the adoption of ESG strategies. Leading companies in the sector, such as Kering and LVMH, are publicly setting sustainability goals, such as carbon neutrality and the reduction of environmental impact across the entire supply chain, emphasizing the importance of these initiatives not only for environmental protection but also for enhancing corporate resilience and innovation.

In this context, the application of psychological and economic principles becomes fundamental in understanding and influencing consumer behavior in the fashion and luxury sectors. The analysis of luxury fashion consumption through the lens of consumer psychology reveals a complex interaction between intrinsic and extrinsic motivations, ranging from self-actualization to the pursuit of social status. Additionally, behavioral economics offers valuable tools for guiding consumer choices towards more sustainable practices, contributing to a deeper transformation of the sector.

#### 3.1.2 Impact and Pressure of the Fashion Industry on Climate

In the face of the escalating climate crisis, the fashion industry is increasingly urged to take significant measures to mitigate its environmental footprint. The practice of fast fashion has highlighted a considerable negative impact, contributing to 10% of global carbon emissions and generating an enormous amount of waste, drastically affecting biodiversity and ecosystems<sup>94</sup>.

Data from the World Economic Forum and the European Parliament reveal how the fashion industry impacts global pollution and the exploitation of natural resources<sup>95</sup>, with textile production, water usage, and chemicals intensifying the environmental

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Ellen MacArthur Foundation, "A New Textiles Economy: Redesigning Fashion's Future," 2017

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/01/fashion-industry-carbon-unsustainable-environment-pollution/;

impact. The European Environment Agency's 2020 data indicate that textile consumption in the EU is responsible for approximately 270 kg of CO2 emissions per individual, translating to 121 million tonnes of greenhouse gases<sup>96</sup>.

Simultaneously, the management of textile waste has become problematic, with less than half of used garments being collected for reuse or recycling, and only 1% being transformed into new clothes<sup>97</sup>. The exponential growth in clothing production between 2000 and 2015 has resulted in a decrease in the average use of garments<sup>98</sup>.

Europeans consume nearly 26 kg of textiles annually, discarding about 11 kg, most of which ends up in landfills or is incinerated<sup>99</sup>. The rapid spread of fashion through social media and the acceleration of production have further exacerbated these problems, creating an unsustainable cycle of consumption and waste.

The fashion industry, increasingly aware of its role in the climate crisis, faces the necessity of adopting concrete measures to reduce its ecological footprint. With rising social, political, and environmental awareness, issues such as the climate crisis, sustainable lifestyles, and ethical fashion are gaining more attention. Social media has amplified these issues, enabling people to voice their opinions and pushing the fashion and retail sectors towards change.

Consumers, increasingly mindful of the environmental impact of their choices, prefer brands that integrate ethical practices into their values and business models. In response, luxury giants like LVMH and the Prada Group are establishing plans to achieve carbon neutrality by 2050, in line with the goals of the Paris Climate Agreement<sup>100</sup>. This agreement, adopted by 196 parties at COP 21 in Paris in 2015, aims to limit the increase in global average temperature well below 2°C above pre-industrial levels, promoting a significant reduction in greenhouse gas emissions and encouraging the transition to a low-carbon economy<sup>101</sup>.

In the era of fast fashion, the industry has seen a consumption increase, driven by social media and the speed with which fashion trends reach a broader audience. To counter this phenomenon, new strategies are being developed, such as promoting business models based on clothing rental, designing easily reusable and recyclable garments (circular fashion), encouraging the purchase of higher-quality, longer-lasting clothes (slow fashion), and generally guiding consumers towards more sustainable choices<sup>102</sup>.

33

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> European Environment Agency, "Textiles and the Environment: The Role of Design in Europe's Circular Economy," 2020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> European Parliament, "The Impact of Textile Production and Waste on the Environment," 2020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> World Economic Forum, "Shaping the Future of Global Food Systems: A Scenarios Analysis," 2017

<sup>99</sup> European Environment Agency, "Textiles in Europe's Circular Economy," 2019

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> LVMH, "Environmental Responsibility," 2020; Prada Group, "Sustainability Report," 2020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> UNFCCC: The Paris Agreement, 2015

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Ellen MacArthur Foundation, "A New Textiles Economy," 2017

# 3.2 Strategies for Promoting Sustainable Consumption Practices through Behavioral Economics

#### 3.2.1 Fiscal Incentives and Public Policies

In the realm of sustainable consumption practices, public policies play a crucial role in encouraging more environmentally friendly behaviors. A key aspect of the effectiveness of such public policies is their ability to be perceived as fair and reasonable by the population. Policies that are too coercive or punitive may encounter resistance, whereas measures that offer incentives or tangible benefits tend to be better accepted <sup>103</sup>.

For instance, the introduction of tax incentives for consumers who choose to purchase clothing made from recycled materials or products produced through sustainable practices. Similar to rebates for the purchase of energy-efficient appliances, these incentives not only promote greener choices but also provide immediate economic benefits to consumers. For example, a government could offer a tax deduction for the purchase of clothing produced by companies that adhere to certified environmental sustainability standards, such as the Global Organic Textile Standard (GOTS) or the Leather Working Group. This type of policy could encourage consumers to favor fashion brands that invest in sustainable practices, expanding their base of environmentally conscious customers and incentivizing other companies to adopt similar practices.

Moreover, collaboration between the public and private sectors can amplify the effectiveness of these strategies. Partnerships with sustainable companies can help raise awareness about eco-friendly products and make sustainable alternatives more accessible and affordable. Such synergies can create a virtuous cycle that accelerates the adoption of sustainable behaviors and supports the growth of eco-sustainable markets.

#### 3.2.2 Consumer Education and Awareness

Another fundamental element is education and awareness. Informative campaigns that explain the benefits of sustainable products and support policies can increase awareness and acceptance of these measures. Transparency in communication about how consumer choices impact the environment and the benefits of sustainable choices is essential for motivating lasting change.

A key aspect of the effectiveness of public policies is their ability to stimulate ecoinnovation through modeling the impacts of Environmental Tax Reform (ETR). According to the EEA's 2011 technical report, modeling scenarios highlight how ETR can incentivize the adoption of clean and sustainable technologies, thus laying the foundation for long-term sustainable economic growth. The reform involves introducing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> OECD, "Tax and Fiscal Policies for Promotion of Industrial Energy Efficiency: A Survey of International Experience" p. 4-42, September 2005

environmental taxes that make environmentally harmful activities more costly while simultaneously stimulating innovation by allocating a portion of the tax revenues to eco-innovation measures.

A specific example is the investment of 10% of ETR revenues in renewable technologies, which has been shown to produce positive macroeconomic impacts at the national level. The results of the modeling, conducted using the GINFORS model, suggest that such investments can lead to increased employment and a minimal negative impact on the GDP of EU member states. This strategy not only promotes a cleaner environment but also enhances economic competitiveness, creating a direct incentive for companies to invest in eco-sustainable solutions. <sup>104</sup>

Conclusions drawn from scenario evaluations clearly indicate that effective implementation of ETR, with a portion of the revenues reinvested in eco-innovation measures, can transform environmental challenges into opportunities for growth and innovation. This approach reflects the need for well-calibrated policies that consider local specificities to maximize the desired effect and ensure that the measures are perceived as fair and reasonable by the population, thereby increasing their acceptance and effectiveness.

In the fashion and luxury sector, ETR represents a powerful tool for promoting ecoinnovation, encouraging companies to invest in sustainable technologies and practices. The introduction of environmental taxes on high-impact activities pushes luxury companies to seek more sustainable alternatives to maintain their market competitiveness and meet the growing consumer demand for eco-friendly products. For example, a fashion company that decides to invest in recycled or organic materials can benefit from tax incentives, making the initial investment more sustainable and attractive. This can translate into a significant competitive advantage, as consumers are increasingly inclined to support brands that demonstrate a concrete commitment to sustainability.

Moreover, the revenues obtained from ETR can be reinvested in research and development initiatives for new sustainable materials, advanced production techniques, and eco-friendly packaging solutions, thus continuously stimulating innovation in the sector. Fashion houses that adopt these innovations not only improve their image and reputation but also actively contribute to reducing the environmental impact of the fashion industry<sup>105</sup>.

This approach creates a virtuous cycle where fiscal policies driven by environmental tax reform directly support the transition to greener fashion, while simultaneously promoting sustainable economic growth. Luxury sector companies, in particular, can leverage these opportunities to reinforce their commitment to innovation and sustainability, elements that are becoming increasingly crucial in modern consumer choices.

\_

 $<sup>^{104}</sup>$  European Environment Agency, "Environmental Tax Reform in Europe: Opportunities for Eco-Innovation" EEA Technical report No 17/2011, p. 25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Ibid, pp. 25-36

In conclusion, public policies based on behavioral economics must be well-calibrated and consider local specificities to maximize the desired effect. Integrating incentives, consumer education, and collaboration with the private sector are elements that, when wisely combined, can transform environmental challenges into opportunities for innovation and sustainable growth.

Customizing nudging strategies based on fiscal incentives for the purchase of sustainable fashion products can be extended to maximize effectiveness among different demographic groups. For instance, while the introduction of tax incentives might attract a general audience towards sustainable choices, personalizing the communicative and promotional approach to suit specific demographic segments can further amplify the impact of such policies.

For younger consumers, who are often sensitive to ethical and environmental issues and active on social media, marketing campaigns could focus on using digital influencers who promote sustainable lifestyles and eco-friendly brands. This approach not only utilizes the preferred platforms of this demographic but also leverages the credibility and authority that these influencers have over their followers. For example, an influencer showcasing their sustainable lifestyle and fashion choices can inspire their followers to make similar choices, further incentivized by the possibility of tax breaks<sup>106</sup>.

Conversely, for older consumers who may not be as active on social media but value tangible benefits and product quality, loyalty programs that reward sustainable choices with discounts and special offers could be implemented. These programs can be promoted through more traditional channels such as television, radio, or print media, and can offer incentives like immediate discounts or the accumulation of loyalty points that can be redeemed for future purchases<sup>107</sup>.

In both cases, the effectiveness of the nudge is amplified not only by personalizing the message and medium but also by the attractiveness of tax incentives that reduce the perceived cost of sustainable products. Understanding and leveraging the specific preferences and behaviors of each market segment is thus essential to optimizing the adoption of more sustainable consumption practices.

The use of digital technologies for nudging offers an effective bridge between customising demographic-based marketing strategies and the promotion of sustainable behaviors. Integrating mobile apps that track the environmental impact of products with personalized marketing strategies can significantly enhance the effect of nudges.

For instance, an app that monitors the environmental impact of purchased products can be personalized to send specific notifications or suggestions based on the consumer's purchasing habits. For younger, environmentally conscious, and tech-savvy consumers,

36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Targeting Millennials with Social Media Influencers", Marketing Science, Vol. 36, No. 1, pp. 123-141, 2017

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Journal of Consumer Psychology, "Age Differences in Consumer Decision Making," 2016

these apps can integrate social features that allow sharing their sustainability achievements with friends or on social platforms, encouraging a form of positive competition or social support for greener choices. This type of gamification can increase engagement and the impact of sustainable behaviors, leveraging young people's affinity for technology and their desire for social belonging and recognition<sup>108</sup>.

For older consumers, who might prefer a more straightforward and less technologically complex approach, the apps can offer monthly summaries or practical tips on how to improve the sustainability of their lifestyle. These could include advice on alternative sustainable products or reminders of sustainable practices with the greatest environmental impact, such as reducing water or energy waste.

This convergence between digital technology and demographic personalization allows for the creation of highly effective and engaging nudging strategies that not only inform consumers but also drive real and measurable behavioral change. Moreover, the integration of these technologies supports a holistic and multi-channel approach to sustainable marketing, increasing the likelihood of successful awareness campaigns and conversion to more sustainable consumption choices<sup>109</sup>.

In the context of the fashion sector, sustainability labels play a crucial role in influencing sustainable consumption choices. These labels provide vital information about the environmental and social performance of products, allowing consumers to make more informed decisions at the point of purchase. Sustainability labels are categorized according to ISO standards, which include third-party verifications, environmental self-declarations, and standards for communicating environmental data between businesses.

Despite the importance and potential effectiveness of these labels, there is limited awareness and understanding among consumers. This limitation can lead to confusion and skepticism, compromising the effectiveness of the labels in promoting truly sustainable choices. It is therefore essential to improve consumer education and the clarity of the information provided.

### 3.2.3 Nudging Strategies for Sustainable Fashion

The use of nudging techniques, as highlighted by the Boston Consulting Group, can complement the effectiveness of sustainability labels<sup>110</sup>. Through simple and low-cost interventions, nudging techniques can subtly alter consumer decision-making processes, guiding them towards more sustainable choices without the need for significant economic incentives. These actions can include prominently displaying sustainable options, simplifying access to these choices, and reinforcing commitments through continuous education on the benefits of sustainable decisions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Exploring the Use of Mobile Apps for Fostering Sustainability-Oriented Corporate Culture", Sustainabilit, MDPI

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Conscious Commerce -- Digital Nudging and Sustainable E-commerce Purchase Decisions" from arXiv <sup>110</sup> Boston Consulting Group, "The Persuasive Power of the Digital Nudge," May 17, 2017, Julia Dhar, Allison Bailey, Stéphanie Mingardon, and Jennifer Tankersley, available

Integrating clear sustainability labels with targeted nudging techniques is crucial for building a more sustainable fashion market and positively influencing consumer purchasing behaviors. With a better understanding and acceptance of these practices, companies can not only enhance their sustainability but also strengthen their market position<sup>111</sup>.

In the realm of nudging strategies to influence sustainable consumer behavior in the fashion sector, the Boston Consulting Group (BCG) has provided in-depth analyses on how companies can apply these interventions to promote environmentally responsible choices. According to BCG, utilizing social pressures to highlight how sustainable choices are already the norm can significantly increase the adoption of such behaviors among consumers. The recommended approach includes making sustainable options the default choice, thereby simplifying the decision for consumers without requiring additional effort or radical changes in their shopping habits 112.

Moreover, BCG emphasizes the importance of educating consumers about the benefits of sustainable choices. This can be achieved through effective communications that treat compliance and reporting responsibilities as opportunities to inform customers about the environmental and resource conservation benefits resulting from their choices. Education can help bridge the gap between intention and action, making consumers more aware and motivated to support sustainable practices<sup>113</sup>.

Another key aspect highlighted by BCG is the effectiveness of nudges as simple and low-cost interventions that can alter decision-making processes. These nudges do not require significant economic incentives or penalties but focus on small shifts in the decision-making context that can guide consumers towards greener choices. For example, categorizing products based on their carbon emissions rather than price can lead consumers to make more informed choices that favor sustainability.

Through these strategies, companies can not only positively influence consumer behaviors but also build more attractive sustainable markets and contribute to planet protection. By strategically and thoughtfully implementing these nudges, businesses can accelerate the transition towards more sustainable fashion, enhancing their brand image and strengthening their competitiveness in the market.

### 3.3 Case studies

In the current landscape of the fashion industry, adopting sustainable practices has become indispensable. Faced with increasingly pressing environmental challenges and responding to the growing demand from consumers for eco-friendly products, fashion and luxury brands are called to a significant transformation. This section is dedicated to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Boston Consulting Group, "Decoding Global Ways of Working," 2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Boston Consulting Group, "Sustainability for Value and Growth"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Boston Consulting Group, "Nudging Consumers Toward Sustainability," May 20, 2022, by Bryann DaSilva, Julia Dhar, Sana Rafiq, and David Young

exploring how behavioral economics and psychology are successfully applied to influence and enhance Environmental, Social, and Governance (ESG) practices in some of the most prestigious brands in the sector.

ESG practices not only meet an ethical need to reduce environmental impact and improve social responsibility but also represent a competitive strategy that can significantly increase consumer engagement and brand value. Through the study of emblematic cases such as Patagonia and Gucci, we will explore how these companies have integrated sustainability principles into their business models and how, through targeted psychological and behavioral strategies, they have been able to drive changes in consumer behavior.

Patagonia, a pioneer in sustainability policies for years, has transformed environmental responsibility into a strength of its brand, profoundly influencing consumer expectations across the entire sector. Gucci, on the other hand, has adopted an innovative approach within the luxury market, implementing sustainability practices that include the use of recycled materials and carbon offsetting, demonstrating that luxury and environmental responsibility can harmoniously coexist.

These case studies not only illustrate the practical application of behavioral economics and psychology theories in successful companies but also offer insights into the potential economic benefits and increased customer loyalty that can result from adopting such practices. Through this chapter, we aim to provide a deeper understanding of the transformative power of behavioral economics and psychology within the dynamic world of fashion and luxury.

## 3.3.1 Patagonia

Founded in 1973 by Yvon Chouinard, Patagonia has distinguished itself from the outset with a deep commitment to sustainability. Initially specializing in climbing gear, the company expanded its offerings to include a wide range of outdoor clothing, integrating sustainable principles into every aspect of its operations. Patagonia's mission, "Do no harm," is evident through its use of recycled and organic materials, minimization of packaging, and support for fair and sustainable labor practices throughout its supply chain.

One of Patagonia's most significant initiatives is its "1% for the Planet" commitment. Founded by Chouinard and Craig Mathews in 2002, this initiative requires Patagonia to donate 1% of its total annual revenue to environmental organizations worldwide, directly supporting conservation projects<sup>114</sup>. Since its inception, Patagonia has donated over \$89 million to environmental causes, demonstrating a concrete and ongoing commitment to global sustainability. This commitment not only shows financial responsibility toward the environment but also serves as a business model encouraging other companies to actively contribute to global sustainability.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> 1% for the Planet, www.onepercentfortheplanet.org

Patagonia's sustainable initiatives are numerous and have been pioneering within the fashion industry, significantly contributing to its reputation as a leader in sustainability. Among these is the Worn Wear program, which invites customers to return unused garments. These items are refurbished and sold or recycled into new products, promoting a circular economy model that reduces waste volume and encourages consumers to reflect on their environmental impact<sup>115</sup>. This program not only extends the life of garments but also demonstrates the brand's commitment to reducing resource waste.

Additionally, Patagonia has introduced the use of sustainable materials such as organic cotton, recycled wool, and recycled polyester in its production processes. For example, the organic cotton used by Patagonia reduces water use by 91% and CO2 emissions by 62% compared to conventional cotton<sup>116</sup>. In 2020, 68% of the materials used by Patagonia were recycled, including polyester from recycled plastic bottles<sup>117</sup>. Patagonia also uses wool certified to animal welfare standards and traceable down, ensuring respect for animals and transparency in the supply chain. The company invests in new technologies to make its products more sustainable, such as dry dyeing, which significantly reduces water and chemical use compared to traditional dyeing methods. These material choices significantly reduce the environmental impact of their products and set new sustainability standards in the entire fashion industry<sup>118</sup>.

In 2023-2024, Patagonia continued to make significant progress toward its ambitious sustainability goals. For the Spring 2024 collection, 99% of products contained preferred materials, including recycled materials and organic cotton. Additionally, 96% of materials with water-repellent chemistry were PFAS/PFC-free, substances harmful to the environment<sup>119</sup>.

The impact of these policies on consumer perception and Patagonia's market positioning is profound. Patagonia regularly publishes detailed sustainability reports outlining progress towards its environmental and social goals. This includes transparency on the supply chain and the environmental impacts of its products<sup>120</sup>. The company's transparency and authenticity in promoting sustainability have cultivated an extremely loyal and conscious consumer base, many of whom are willing to pay a premium for ethically produced products<sup>121</sup>. This loyalty is further strengthened by Patagonia's active participation in environmental campaigns and public policy initiatives, solidifying its role as a leader in environmental activism.

Patagonia stands out in the market for its strong commitment to sustainability, an attribute that has influenced other companies to follow similar examples. In 2018, Patagonia reduced its greenhouse gas emissions by 20% compared to 2014, thanks to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Patagonia.com, "Worn Wear"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Patagonia.com, "Climate Goals," 2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Patagonia.com, "Environmental Responsibility"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> The Sustainability of Ethical Fashion, Journal of Cleaner Production, 2016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Patagonia Outdoor Clothing and Gear

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Patagonia.com, "Environmental Responsibility"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Patagonia's Philosophy: Advocacy for Environmental Sustainability and Profitability, Harvard Business Review, 2020

investments in renewable energy and improvements in energy efficiency<sup>122</sup>. This leadership is recognized by both consumers and the industry, making Patagonia a benchmark for sustainable practices in the fashion business<sup>123</sup>.

Patagonia has achieved the goal of using 100% renewable energy for its stores, offices, and distribution centers worldwide. However, the most significant impact comes from material production, which accounts for about 85% of their annual emissions<sup>124</sup>. The company has recorded a 15% reduction in greenhouse gas emissions by developing and adopting preferred materials throughout the product line. By 2040, Patagonia aims to reduce absolute Scope 1, 2, and 3 emissions by 90% compared to the 2017 base year<sup>125</sup>.

Socially, more than 75,000 workers benefit from Patagonia's participation in the Fair-Trade program, which ensures better working conditions and supports workers economically in certified factories<sup>126</sup>. Additionally, over 2,000 farmers are part of Patagonia's certified Regenerative Organic Cotton program, promoting sustainable agricultural practices while improving farmers' economic conditions<sup>127</sup>.

Patagonia continues to push toward ambitious sustainability goals, including the full adoption of preferred fibers by 2025. The company is committed to continuously improving its environmental practices, reducing its ecological impact, and promoting climate and environmental justice through various social and environmental responsibility programs<sup>128</sup>.

These strategies are detailed in Yvon Chouinard's book, "Let My People Go Surfing: The Education of a Reluctant Businessman," which offers significant insights into the founder's sustainable philosophy<sup>129</sup>. The book not only tells the story of how Patagonia became a symbol of sustainability but also serves as a manifesto on how ecologically responsible practices can be successfully integrated into a business model, transforming a company into a catalyst for positive change in the fashion industry.

## 3.4. Gucci and the Coexistence of Luxury and Environmental Responsibility

In the luxury fashion sector, Gucci emerges as an exemplar of how a historic brand can embrace sustainability without sacrificing its legacy of luxury. With a history dating back to 1921, the brand has undergone a radical transformation under the vision of its CEO, Marco Bizzarri, and Creative Director, Alessandro Michele, demonstrating convincingly that luxury and environmental responsibility not only can coexist but can also mutually enhance each other.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Patagonia's Corporate Social Responsibility Report

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> How Patagonia's Corporate Activism Is Changing the World of Business, Business of Fashion, 2019

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> www.patagonia.com, Patagonia Outdoor Clothing and Gear, Environmental Responsibility Programs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> www.patagonia.com, Patagonia Outdoor Clothing and Gear, Climate Goals

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> www.patagonia.com, Patagonia Outdoor Clothing and Gear, Environmental and Social Footprint

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> www.patagonia.com, Patagonia Outdoor Clothing and Gear, Environmental and Social Footprint

<sup>128</sup> www.patagonia.com, Patagonia Outdoor Clothing and Gear, Corporate Social Responsibility

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Chouinard, Y. 2016. Penguin Books

Gucci launched the "Gucci Equilibrium" initiative, an ambitious project aimed at balancing creativity and sustainability, showing the world that respect for the environment can go hand in hand with commercial success. This effort represents a cornerstone in the brand's strategy, aimed at reducing the environmental impact of its operations and promoting greater social responsibility.

With a commitment to sustainable materials, carbon emission reductions, and innovative projects like the Gucci Garden, the brand has not only strengthened its luxury image but also elevated industry standards in terms of sustainability. These initiatives are part of a broader strategy reflecting a shift in luxury consumer behavior, where more consumers seek brands that align with their ethical and environmental values.

The integration of sustainable practices has allowed Gucci to stand out as a leader in sustainable luxury, attracting a new generation of conscious consumers and demonstrating that sustainability is a new dimension of luxury.

#### 3.4.1 Sustainable Materials

At the heart of Gucci's sustainable strategy is a strong commitment to adopting sustainable materials, which has revolutionized both the brand's production processes and its image in the luxury market. Gucci has distinguished itself by using certified leather from sustainable sources<sup>130</sup>, procured from suppliers who adhere to stringent environmental criteria. This approach not only reduces the environmental impact of the production process but also improves the traceability and quality of the materials. In parallel, the brand has developed innovative leather treatment techniques that significantly reduce the use of hazardous chemicals and water.

Simultaneously, Gucci has incorporated the use of organic and recycled fabrics such as organic cotton, recycled wool, and sustainable silk<sup>131</sup>. These materials, sourced from responsibly managed origins, are processed through methods that reduce energy consumption and carbon emissions. For instance, the organic cotton used by Gucci is grown without synthetic pesticides or chemical fertilizers, benefiting both the environment and the working conditions of farmers<sup>132</sup>.

Additionally, Gucci has introduced the use of innovative fibers like ECONYL®, a regenerated nylon made from recycled fishing nets and other nylon waste. This material is used in various collections<sup>133</sup>, offering quality comparable to traditional nylon but with a significantly reduced environmental impact.

Gucci emphasizes these sustainable choices through its marketing campaigns and product labeling, ensuring that every item made with eco-friendly materials is clearly

<sup>130</sup> www.gucciequilibrium, Gucci Sustainability Report

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Gucci sustainability experience, Vogue, 2022

<sup>132</sup> Journal of Cleaner Production

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> www.gucciequilibrium,Gucci Sustainability Report,

identifiable<sup>134</sup>. This transparency not only confirms the brand's commitment to sustainability but also strengthens the connection with conscious consumers, who see Gucci not only as a symbol of luxury but also as a pioneer of sustainable innovation.

The adoption of these sustainable materials is a fundamental pillar of Gucci's vision for a greener future, demonstrating how the brand is proactive in reducing its environmental impact.

## 3.4.2 Carbon Offset: Gucci and Carbon Neutrality

In its journey toward carbon neutrality, Gucci has taken significant measures to offset its greenhouse gas emissions through a series of strategic environmental projects. The brand surpassed its 2025 goal by four years, reducing its environmental footprint by 44% compared to 2015<sup>135</sup>. Additionally, the brand's greenhouse gas emissions, including those in its supply chain, have been reduced by 47% against growth, approaching the 2025 target of a 50% reduction<sup>136</sup>. The ultimate goal is to become completely carbon neutral.

A cornerstone of these initiatives is represented by global reforestation projects. Gucci has implemented several large-scale reforestation projects. These projects not only help to offset the CO2 emissions generated by the brand's operational and production activities but are also essential for biodiversity restoration and supporting local communities. Through tree planting in critically deforested areas, Gucci contributes to improving ecosystems, supporting local wildlife, and offering new economic opportunities to local populations through sustainable forestry practices <sup>137</sup>.

Marco Bizzarri, CEO of Gucci, confirmed that the company has reduced its footprint in absolute terms, despite the brand's growth. Bizzarri emphasizes the importance of continuing to work on the use of new materials, renewable energies, and advanced technologies to change production processes, aiming to set increasingly ambitious future goals. Since 2018, Gucci has been carbon neutral in its operations and supply chain, offsetting emissions that it cannot reduce or avoid. This commitment is part of the "Carbon Neutral Challenge" launched in 2019<sup>138</sup>, with a call to other CEOs to accelerate actions against greenhouse gas emissions.

To ensure the effectiveness of its offset initiatives, Gucci collaborates with certified entities that guarantee each ton of CO2 offset is accurately calculated and contributes to verified and traceable climate mitigation projects. These projects not only involve reforestation but also support renewable technologies and initiatives to reduce emissions in other industrial sectors<sup>139</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Gucci Sets Sights on Positive Climate Impact with Updated Strategy, Business of Fashion

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Gucci Equilibrium Impact Report, 2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Gucci CEO Marco Bizzarri's Message to Fashion Industry, Vogue

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Gucci Sustainability Report 2020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Gucci Equilibrium, CEO Carbon Neutral Challenge

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Gucci's Environmental Profit and Loss Account 2021

Gucci's investment in carbon offset projects serves as an effective green marketing tool. Actively promoting its dedication to sustainability, Gucci not only strengthens its reputation as a conscious luxury brand but also attracts consumers who value environmental commitment. Transparency in communicating these initiatives solidifies the trust and esteem of its clientele, reflecting a positive and responsible brand image<sup>140</sup>.

### 3.4.5 Gucci Garden

Gucci Garden in Florence is a prime example of how Gucci utilizes physical spaces to emphasize and promote its commitment to sustainability. Located within the historic Palazzo della Mercanzia, this space is not merely a retail outlet but a true cultural center exploring the intersection of fashion, art, and environmental responsibility.

Gucci Garden serves as a stage for showcasing the brand's sustainable initiatives, transforming the shopping experience into an educational opportunity. The art installations and temporary exhibitions hosted here often address themes related to sustainability, highlighting how Gucci integrates eco-friendly practices into its collections. These exhibitions are designed to raise visitor awareness of environmental issues and to tangibly demonstrate how sustainable choices are incorporated into luxury products<sup>141</sup>.

In addition to exhibitions, Gucci Garden hosts events and workshops that engage the community and educate the public on sustainability principles. Through these gatherings, participants can learn directly from fashion and sustainability experts, fostering greater awareness of environmental issues and encouraging more responsible consumption choices<sup>142</sup>.

Gucci's approach of using Gucci Garden as a space to actively promote sustainability demonstrates how the brand seeks to transcend traditional luxury retail, committing to a broader mission that links aesthetics to ecological responsibility<sup>143</sup>.

Initiatives like Gucci Garden amplify the emotional connection between consumers and the brand. Gucci transforms the shopping experience into an immersion in the brand's values, such as beauty, art, and sustainability. These spaces are not just retail points but places of experience and learning that strengthen customer loyalty and promote more conscious luxury consumption.

In this context, Gucci stands as an eloquent example of how behavioral economics and psychology can be effectively employed in the luxury sector to promote sustainable practices and influence consumer purchasing decisions. Through a shrewd combination of marketing, design, and sustainability, Gucci demonstrates that it is possible to align

<sup>142</sup> Gucci Equilibrium, Gucci's platform for sustainability

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Business of Fashion, Gucci's Commitment to Carbon Neutrality 2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Gucci Garden, Gucci Official Website

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> How Sustainable Luxury Influences Product Value Perceptions in the Journal of Business Ethics

corporate values with those of modern consumers, who are increasingly oriented toward more ethical and conscious choices.

### Conclusion

This thesis has thoroughly explored the intersection of psychology, behavioral economics, and sustainability practices in the fashion and luxury sector. The primary objectives were twofold: to understand how psychological principles and economic theories influence consumer choices and, simultaneously, to investigate how these insights can be leveraged to promote more sustainable consumption practices.

Through the analysis of psychological theories such as Prospect Theory and the Halo Effect, we demonstrated how consumer perceptions and decisions are profoundly influenced by cognitive biases and social influences. For instance, Prospect Theory helped us understand how individuals evaluate losses and gains differently, often reacting more strongly to losses than to equivalent gains. This phenomenon can be exploited in fashion marketing to create offers that appear particularly advantageous, thereby reducing the perceived risk associated with purchases.

Marketing strategies that utilize framing techniques and social proof have proven particularly effective in shaping preferences and purchase decisions. Framing, or the manner in which information is presented, can significantly influence consumer decisions. For example, presenting a product as a "limited edition" can enhance its desirability and perceived value. Similarly, social proof, or the influence of others' actions and opinions, is equally powerful: seeing celebrities or influencers using a particular brand can drive consumers to desire the same product.

Another crucial aspect of our analysis focused on ESG (Environmental, Social, and Governance) practices within the fashion sector. Through case studies such as Patagonia and Gucci, we illustrated how companies can successfully integrate sustainability principles into their business models while maintaining high levels of attractiveness and profitability. Patagonia, for instance, has implemented numerous circular economy initiatives and the use of sustainable materials, promoting garment repair and reuse through its "Worn Wear" program. Gucci, on the other hand, has pursued carbon neutrality and launched the "Gucci Equilibrium" initiative to reduce the environmental impact of its operations.

The findings of this thesis confirm that the application of psychological and economic theories not only enhances marketing effectiveness but also facilitates the transition to more sustainable consumption practices. Strategies that include nudging techniques, such as presenting sustainable options as default choices, and fiscal incentives, such as tax deductions for purchasing eco-friendly products, have demonstrated their potential in promoting more environmentally conscious consumer behaviors.

Looking ahead, it would be beneficial to continue investigating the long-term impact of sustainability practices on customer loyalty and financial performance in the industry. Furthermore, the growing use of digital technologies offers a significant opportunity to further personalize marketing strategies, making sustainability awareness campaigns even more effective and targeted.

In conclusion, this thesis contributes to a deeper understanding of the dynamics driving consumer behavior in the fashion and luxury sector and provides concrete guidelines for implementing innovative and sustainable marketing strategies. The integration of psychological approaches and innovation in fashion marketing can not only improve commercial effectiveness but also promote a positive shift towards more responsible and sustainable consumption. This work aspires to represent a significant step towards building a future where luxury and sustainability are not only compatible but mutually reinforcing.

# Bibliography

Amos Tversky, Daniel Kahneman, "Prospect Theory: an Analysis of decision under risk", (1979) Econometrica, vol. 47 n°2

A. Tversky, D. Kahneman, "The Framing of Decisions and the Psychology of Choice", (1981) Science new series, Vol. 211

Kahneman, D. (2011). Thinking, Fast and Slow. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux

Cialdini, R. B. (1984). Influence: The Psychology of Persuasion. New York: HarperCollins.

The Psychology of Judgment and Decision Making by Scott Plous (z-lib.org) (1).pdf

Behavioral Insights (Michael Hallsworth, Elspeth Kirkman) (Z-Library).pdf

Norms in the Wild How to Diagnose, Measure, and Change Social Norms (Cristina Bicchieri) (Z-Library).pdf

Kapferer, J. N., & Bastien, V. (2012). The Luxury Strategy: Break the Rules of Marketing to Build Luxury Brands

Thomas, D. (2007). Deluxe: How Luxury Lost Its Luster

Leibenstein, H. (1950). "Bandwagon, Snob, and Veblen Effects in the Theory of Consumers' Demand". *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, vol. 64, no. 2, pp. 183-207

Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1974). Judgment under Uncertainty: Heuristics and Biases. Science, 185(4157)

Wason, P.C. (1960). On the failure to eliminate hypotheses in a conceptual task. Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology, 12(3)

Lord, C.G., Ross, L., & Lepper, M.R. (1979). Biased assimilation and attitude polarization: The effects of prior theories on subsequently considered evidence. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 37(11), 2098-2109.

Theo M.M. Verhallen, Henry S.J. Robben, "An integrative view of how consumers react to scarcity", Integrating views of on economic behaviour (1994)

Nickerson, R. S. (1998). Confirmation bias: A ubiquitous phenomenon in many guises. Review of General Psychology, 2(2)

Sunstein, C. R., & Thaler, R. H. (2008). Nudge: Improving Decisions About Health, Wealth, and Happiness. New Haven: Yale University Press.)

Rabin, M. (2000). "Risk Aversion and Expected-Utility Theory: A Calibration Theorem". Econometrica, Vol. 68, No. 5, pp. 1281-1292.

Von Neumann, J., & Morgenstern, O. (1944). Theory of Games and Economic Behavior. Princeton University Press

Kapferer, J.N., & Bastien, V. (2012). The Luxury Strategy: Break the Rules of Marketing to Build Luxury Brands. Kogan Page Publishers

Nadeau, R., Cloutier, E., & Guay, J.-H. . (1993). New Evidence About the Existence of a Bandwagon Effect in the Opinion Formation Process. International Political Science Review, 14(2), 203–213.

Thorstein Veblen, Theory of the Leisure class, McMillan Publishers, London, 1997 (first ed. 1899)

Veblen Effects in a Theory of Conspicuous Consumption." *The American Economic Review*, 86(3), 349-373

Druckman, J. (2001). "The Implications of Framing Effects for Citizen Competence." *Political Behavior*, 23(3), 225-256

Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1986). "Rational Choice and the Framing of Decisions." The Journal of Business, Vol. 59, No. 4, Part 2: The Behavioral Foundations of Economic Theory

Solomon, M. R., & Rabolt, N. J. (2009). "Consumer Behavior in Fashion." Pearson Education

Ariely, D. (2008). "Predictably Irrational: The Hidden Forces That Shape Our Decisions." HarperCollins

Berger, J., & Heath, C. (2007). "Where consumers diverge from others: Identity signaling and product domains." *Journal of Consumer Research*, 34(2), 121-134

Thaler, R. H. (1999). "Mental Accounting Matters." *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making*, 12(3), 183-206.

Prelec, D., & Loewenstein, G. (1998). "The Red and the Black: Mental Accounting of Savings and Debt." *Marketing Science*, 17(1), 4-28.

Hagtvedt, H., & Patrick, V. M. (2009). "The broad embrace of luxury: Hedonic potential as a driver of brand extendibility." Journal of Consumer Psychology, 19(4), 608-618

Cialdini, R. B. (2009). Influence: Science and Practice. Pearson

Solomon, M. R. (2014). "Consumer Behavior: Buying, Having, and Being". Pearson.

McNeil, B. J., Pauker, S. G., Sox, H. C., & Tversky, A. (1982). "On the Elicitation of Preferences for Alternative Therapies". New England Journal of Medicine, 306(21), 1259-1262.

March, J. G. (1978). "Bounded Rationality, Ambiguity, and the Engineering of Choice". Bell Journal of Economics, 9(2), 587-608.

#### Web References

http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2016/679/oj

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/headlines/society/20201208STO93327/the-impact-of-textile-production-and-waste-on-the-environment-infographics

https://www.ellenmacarthurfoundation.org/a-new-textiles-economy

https://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/textiles-and-the-environment-the

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/topics/en/article/20201208STO93327/the-impact-of-textile-production-and-waste-on-the-environment-infographics

https://www.weforum.org/publications/shaping-the-future-of-global-food-systems-a-scenarios-analysis/

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/01/fashion-industry-carbon-unsustainable-environment-pollution/;

https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement

https://www.bcg.com

https://www.patagonia.com

https://www.onepercentfortheplanet.org

https://www.businessoffashion.com

https://www.gucci.com

https://equilibrium.gucci.com